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Preface
Contemporary	conceptions	of	gender	and	gender	relations	in	
the global South have largely been informed by theories and 
concepts	developed	in	the	global	North.	While	noting	that	this	
is	a	prevalent	trend,	in	“(Un)knowing	MEN”	Sakhumzi	Mfecane	
questions	the	sustainability	and	cogency	of	these	theories	at	a	
local	level.	He	calls	for	action	by	African	scholars	to	re-imagine	
the	notion	of	masculinity	and	manhood	within	the	African	
context,	using	gender	concepts	that	originate	and	speak	to	the	
African	people.	This	entails	making	effort	to	eschew	colonial	
notions	of	male	supremacy	while	turning	to	the	precolonial	
gender	order	and	ideologies.	Such	a	call	for	re-imagination	of	
men and their relationships with women should neither be 
understood	as	an	attempt	to	consider	gender	relations	among	
various	African	contexts	as	homogenous	nor	to	gloss	over	
precolonial	African	gender	order	as	unproblematic.	Rather,	
it	should	be	viewed	as	an	invitation	to	conversations	around	
building	theoretical	capacity	among	Africans	in	the	global	
South	to	develop	and	advance	gender	theories	of	African	
origin and move away from adapting theories developed in 
other	parts	of	the	world	to	Africa.	

The	monograph	makes	a	striking	contribution	to	the	
current	debates	around	gender	transformative	programs	
aimed	at	working	with	men	rather	than	working	on	them.	
It	foregrounds	engrossing	insights,	which	African	gender	
scholars	and	practitioners	can	draw	on	in	building	alliances	
and	partnerships	with	men	in	gender	work.	The	monograph	is	
part	of	the	short	discussion	series	of	the	Centre	for	Sexuality,	
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AIDS	and	Gender	which	have	seen	the	publication	of	topical	
gender	issues	from	within	Southern	Africa.	The	main	users	of	
this	monograph	can	be	gender	practitioners	in	civil	society,	
policy	makers	and	university	students.	Interestingly	enough	it	
is	a	prescribed	reading	for	University	of	Pretoria	Humanities	
first	year	students	among	whom	there	may	emerge	gender	
scholars.

Justice Medzani
PhD. University of Pretoria
2021
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Introduction
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During	the	past	decade,	research	and	programmes	regarding	
gender	in	South	Africa	shifted	increasingly	from	women	to	
men,	and	to	black	African	men	specifically.	This	shift	resulted	
in	men	being	treated	as	‘partners’	in	gender	research	and	
interventions whereas they had previously been seen as 
merely	constituting	a	‘problem’	(Peacock	&	Levack	2004).	The	
‘turn	to	men’	in	South	Africa	created	a	new	field	of	scholarship	
that	seeks	to	give	accounts	of	men’s	behaviour	in	society,	
while	at	the	same	time	providing	direction	on	issues	that	
should	be	prioritised	for	policy	development,	interventions	
and	activism	(Morrell	2002;	Dworkin,	Colvin,	Hatcher	&	
Peacock	2012;	Gibbs,	Jewkes,	Sikweyiya	&	Willan	2014;	Shefer,	
Kruger	&	Schepers	2015).	

Research	indicates	that	men’s	attitudes	and	behaviour	
in	society	are	predominantly	shaped	by	the	dominant	
constructions	of	masculinity	in	specific	social	settings	(Walker,	
Reid	&	Cornell	2004;	Lindegger	&	Quayle	2009;	Gibbs,	Jewkes	
&	Sikweyiya	2017).	In	South	Africa,	the	most	noted	gender	
norms	influencing	the	negative	behaviour	of	men	are	those	
that	promote	the	(male)	domination	of	women	and	encourage	
men	to	take	risks	to	prove	their	masculinity	(Campbell	2001;	
Walker	et al.	2004;	Jama	Shai	&	Sikweyiya	2015;	Mfecane,	
Struthers,	Gray	&	McIntyre	2005).	Research	further	indicates	
that	most	social	problems	created	by	men	for	themselves	and	
women,	like	gender-based	violence,	rape,	crime,	alcoholism,	
and	ill-health,	are	rooted	in	these	hegemonic	constructions	of	
masculinity.			

From	the	outset,	research	on	gender	in	South	Africa	has	been	
intertwined	with	activism	and	the	feminist	goal	of	gender	
equality	specifically	(Morrell	&	Clowes	2016).	Scholarship	on	
African	men	and	masculinities,	informed	by	such	feminist	
politics,	was	therefore	rarely	for		academic	purposes	only.	
Rather,	it	was	aligned	with	feminist	struggles	to	undermine	
patriarchy	and	used	by	gender	activists,	programmers,	
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researchers	and	educators	to	influence	policies	that	seek	
to	end	all	forms	of	oppressions	in	South	Africa	(Marock,	
Morgan,	Jobson,	Soal	&	Yeowart	2017;	Peacock,	Khumalo	
&	McNab	2006;	Dworkin	et al	2012;	Ditlopo, Mullick,	Astew,	
Vernon	&	Mariga	2007).	Such	research	also	informed	the	
development	of	intervention	programmes	for	African	
boys	and	men,	which	sought	to	shift	their	attitudes	and	
behaviour	toward	gender-equality,	non-violence,	and	
caring	relationships	(Gitting	2018;	Marock	et al.	2017).	

These intervention programmes – hereafter referred to 
as	‘masculine	transformation	programmes’	–	have	grown	
remarkably	over	the	past	decade,	attracting	funding	from	
multinational	organisations	(Jama	Shai	&	Sikweyiya	2015;	
Marock et al.	2017;	Ditlopo	et al.	2007).	They	encompass	a	
range	of	issues	pertaining	to	men’s	roles	in	society,	such	as	
fatherhood,	violence,	health,	sexuality,	and	care,	while	drawing	
from	contemporary	social	science	perspectives	of	masculinity	
as	‘constructed	and	embedded	in	local	contexts,	as	situational,	
accomplished	in	interaction	and	strategic,	and	in	flux’	(Dworkin	
et al.	2012:	112).	Constructions	of	masculinity	in	any	given	
context	can	–	and	do	–	change;	men	and	boys	are	not	bound	
to	the	definitions	of	gender	that	they	were	socialised	into	
by	their	fathers,	peers,	and	surrounding	community	(Shefer	
et al.	2015;	Sideris	2005;	Lindegger	&	Maxwell	2007).

Masculine	transformation	programmes	therefore	exhort	
African	men	to	break	away	from	‘traditional’1	conceptions	
of	masculinity	toward	the	feminist	vision	of	equal	and	
non-violent,	caring	relationships,	by	re-defining	what	it	
means to be a man. Gibbs et al.	(2017:	3)	note	that	‘this	new	
generation	of	interventions	often	draws	on	participatory	
approaches	to	behaviour	change	…	building	on	Paulo	
Freire’s	(1973)	work’.	Within	this	framework	‘behaviour	
change	is	only	likely	through	men	engaging	in	dialogues	
1 The term ‘traditional’ masculinities normally refers to those considered indigenous to African 
societies. As I will show later, this is highly debatable.
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…	which	promotes	reflexivity,	critical	reflections,	and	
ultimately	consciousness	raising’.	Hence,	in	the	past	
decade,	South	Africa	has	witnessed	a	significant	growth	
of	community-based,	non-governmental	organisations	
(NGOs),	men’s	forums	(known	as	imbizo),	support	groups,	
and	popular	media	campaigns	seeking	to	encourage	
men	to	talk	openly	about	their	everyday	life	experiences	
and	also	reflect	critically	on	hegemonic	masculinities	
(Collinge,	Delate,	Figueroa	&	Kincaid	2013;	Marock	et al. 
2017;	Ditlopo	et al.	2007;	Jama	Shai	&	Sikweyiya	2015).	

My	thoughts	on	these	masculine	transformation	programmes	
follow	later,	but	suffice	it	to	say	that	research	shows	that	
these	programmes	are	effective	in	raising	men’s	awareness	
of	the	risks	of	hegemonic	masculinities;	they	also	enable	
men	to	reflect	critically	on	their	personal	lives,	and	then	
pledge	to	change	and	adopt	non-violent	and	gender	equal	
relationships	(Marock	et al.	2017;	Lindegger	&	Maxwell	
2007;	Dworkin	et al.	2012).	Some	of	these	men	subsequently	
become	‘role	models’,	speaking	openly	against	the	abuse	
of	women,	based	on	their	own	life	experiences	(Collinge	et 
al.	2013).	The	most	noted	gap	in	masculine	transformation	
programmes	is	that	they	focus	mostly	on	educating	and	
empowering	individual	men	to	change	their	attitudes	and	
behaviour	in	isolation	from	the	social	contexts	that	influence	
the	everyday	conduct	of	men	(Gibbs	et al.	2017).	However,	
this	context	sometimes	threatens	men’s	commitment	to	
change,	due	to	pressure	from	their	peers,	sexual	partners,	
and	surrounding	community	to	live	up	to	the	expected	
standards	of	hegemonic	masculinity.	Many	scholars	therefore	
suggest	that	interventions	should	aim	to	change	the	social	
norms	that	underpin	hegemonic	masculinities	to	bring	
about	effective	changes	(Jewkes,	Flood	&	Lang	2015).

Ratele	(2017:70),	however,	claims	that	‘academic	research	on	
men	and	masculinities	in	South	Africa	is	underperforming’.	He	
attributes	this	to	the	fact	that	this	scholarship	is	underpinned	
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by	theories	and	precepts	that	have	been	developed	in	the	
global	North.	As	a	result,	he	recommends	that	‘we	–	meaning	
South	African	researchers,	activists	and	teachers	in	the	
area	of	boys	and	men,	and	masculinities	–	need	to	get	our	
perspectives	right.	We	need	to	try	harder	not	to	“other”	
ourselves	and	the	men	we	research,	and	to	not	want	to	
transform	merely	by	uncritically	applying	Western	theoretical	
tools	and	conceptual	lenses.	We	therefore	need	to	look	at	
our	subjects	in	their	proper	and	full	context;	not	doing	this	
contributes	to	the	failure	to	liberate	men,	perhaps	because	we	
quite	often	do	not	really	see	them’	(Ratele	2017:	87).	

This	paper	shares	ideas	similar	to	those	of	Ratele	and,	
specifically,	makes	a	case	for	the	development	of	African-
centred	theories	of	masculinity	as	a	basis	for	research	
and	intervention	programmes	with	African	men.	The	
use	of	global	North	gender	theories	do	not	constitute	
a	problem	on	its	own,	because,	as	Morrell	and	Clowes	
(2016:	10)	note,	theories	‘travel’	and	are	adapted	to	local	
circumstances.	My	argument	is	that	global	North	theories	
have	been	useful	in	advancing	South	African	masculinity	
scholarship	globally,	and	in	flagging	critical	issues	for	
activism,	reflections,	interventions,	and	policy	developments	
regarding	gender;	but,	they	had	the	unintended	outcome	
of	marginalising	the	voices	of	those	we	study	and	‘seek	to	
change’	(Moletsane	2013:	56).	Local	concepts	of	masculinity	
were	overlooked	by	South	African	researchers	however,	and	
global	North	concepts	and	research	methodologies	were	
used	uncritically	to	frame	research	and	interventions.

Theorising	masculinities	locally	has	the	potential	to	
strengthen	South	African	scholarship	on	men	and	
masculinities,	and	also	enhance	its	appeal	to	African	men	
–	and	women	–	as	it	is	likely	to	be	perceived	as	embodying	
their	value	systems	(Magadla	&	Chitando	2014:	184).	By	
theory,	I	mean	‘creating	agendas	for	research,	critique	
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and	action;	conceptualising,	classifying,	and	naming;	and	
developing methodology, paradigm of explanation, and 
epistemology’	(Connell	2014:	521).	I	suggest	that	this	
process	of	theorising	masculinities	locally	should	make	use	
of	popular	concepts	and	idioms	that	form	part	of	everyday	
life	in	African	societies	and	give	meaning	and	direction	to	
social	action	(Nyamnjoh	2017;	Hendricks	&	Spronks	2017).		

The	need	to	produce	Africanist	theories	of	masculinity	
should	be	seen	in	light	of	recent	developments	in	the	African	
academy	seeking	to	Africanise	and	decolonise	the	process	
of	knowledge	formation	(Nyamnjoh	2017;	Musasa	2017).	
Such	calls	are	made	against	the	background	that	the	global	
South	has	been	treated	scholarly	as	a	mere	‘reservoir	of	raw	
facts’	(Comaroff	&	Comaroff	2012:	114),	whereas	the	global	
North	acts	as	a	place	where	data	is	processed,	analysed	and	
turned	into	theory,	which	is	circulated	globally	(Alatas	2000;	
Connell	2007).	Today,	many	Africanist	scholars	reject	these	
assumptions,	claiming	that	‘African	contemporary	realities	
suggest	innovative	analytical	directions	that	are	of	global	
heuristic	value	...’	(Hendricks	&	Spronks	2017:	29).	They	argue	
that	African	modernity	is	ahead	of	Western	modernity	and	
that	this	makes	Africa	the	most	ideal	place	to	theorise	the	
world	from	(Comaroff	&	Comaroff	2012).	

It	is	important	to	keep	in	mind	that	Africa	is	not	a	homogenous	
continent,	and	that	theorising	African	realities	must	avoid	the	
‘danger	of	a	single	story’	(Adiche	2009)	regarding	definitions	
and	meanings	of	masculinity.	Also,	certain	African	indigenous	
concepts	and	idioms	that	have	been	used	before	to	construct	
Africanist	theories	of	masculinity	–	such	as	communitarian	
concepts	of	personhood	(Mfecane	2018)	–	have	been	criticised	
for	overlooking	aspects	of	African	culture	that	promote	the	
oppression	of	African	women	by	men	(Oyowe	&	Yurkivska	
2014;	Okyere-Manu	&	Konyana	2018).	This	calls	for	a	
‘reflexive’	(Byom	2007:	13)	engagement	with	African	realities,	
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highlighting	both	the	benefits	and	shortcomings	of	Africanist	
theories	in	order	to	avoid	romantic	representations	of	Africa.

This	paper	should	be	read	as	a	critical	reflection	on	research	
regarding	men	and	masculinities	in	South	Africa,	based	on	my	
previous	research,	my	recent	writings	on	Xhosa	masculinities,	
as	well	as	selected	academic	literature	on	gender	in	Southern	
Africa.	The	impetus	for	this	paper	is	that,	in	South	Africa,	
we	seem	to	have	reached	an	impasse	regarding	scholarly	
accounts	of	men	and	masculinities	(Ratele	2017).	Old	theories	
are	not	giving	us	new	answers;	violence	against	women,	
femicide,	rape	of	women	and	children,	and	homophobia	
persist	despite	heavy	financial	investments	by	the	
government	and	international	NGOs	in	research,	education,	
and	activism	seeking	to	end	all	forms	of	gender	inequality	in	
South	Africa.	Research	and	interventions	centre	on	the	same	
goal	of	subverting	patriarchy	without	putting	patriarchy	in	
its	proper	social	and	historical	context.	We	need	to	ask	new	
questions,	explore	topics	that	might	feel	uncomfortable	
and	strange,	and	most	importantly,		‘…	see	familiar	things	
in	unfamiliar	ways’	(Comaroff	&	Comaroff	2012:	114).	

The	paper	comprises	four	sections.	The	first	gives	a	historical	
background	to	gender	oppression	and	masculinities	in	
South	Africa.	Firstly,	I	show	that	contemporary	forms	of	
patriarchy	in	South	African	communities	were	imposed	
by	colonialist	powers	as	a	means	of	excluding	black	
African	women	from	power	(Mama	1997;	Brink	1990).	
This	requires	programmes	to	be	historically	grounded	
and	to	reclaim	the	African	values	that	accorded	women	
social	respect.	Secondly,	I	discuss	African	masculinities	
in	historical	contexts.	Specifically,	I	seek	to	show	that	the	
ethic	of	individualism,	inherited	from	the	colonial	capitalist	
systems	of	production,	is	growing	in	South	Africa	today	
(Mbeki	2006).	Individualism,	as	an	ethic	of	everyday	conduct,	
has	had	the	negative	impact	of	engendering	forms	of	
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masculinity	that	are	antisocial,	uncaring	and	concerned	
primarily	with	the	‘self’	(Magadla	&	Chitando	2014:184).	

The	second	section	locates	this	paper	in	the	current	academic	
debate	on	global	South	theories	of	gender	(Connell	2014;	
2016;	Morrell	&	Clowes	2016).	I	argue	in	support	of	Connell’s	
(2016)	idea	for	a	‘decolonised’	study	of	masculinities.	In	the	
third	section,	I	attempt	two	things.	Firstly,	I	illustrate	my	
argument	that	within	African	settings	there	exist	popular	
concepts	of	masculinities	that	can	better	inform	research	
and interventions. I illustrate this idea with my writings on 
the	Xhosa	concept	of	indoda	(Mfecane	2016).	Secondly,	I	
discuss	a	popular	Xhosa	idiom	–	called	‘akukho butho lungena 
dyongo zalo’	–	to	illustrate	an	Africanist	way	of	theorising	
gender	hierarchies.	I	show	that	in	Xhosa	cosmology,	which	is	
embodied	in	this	specific	idiom,	human	beings	are	considered	
as	unequal	by	nature.	This	has	significant	implications	
for	gender	equality	programming.	Section	four	offers	five	
suggestions	for	Africanising	masculine	transformation	
programmes	in	South	Africa.	I	conclude	with	a	brief	summary	
of	the	core	ideas	of	this	paper.				
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Masculinities in 
historical context
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Colonialism	has	left	an	indelible	mark	on	gender	structures	
– and human bodies – everywhere in the world and South 
Africa	is	no	exception	(Connell	2012;	Morrell	1998;	Cock	
1990;	Delius	&	Glaser	2002;	Mama	1997).	For	the	purposes	
of this paper, two issues are important to highlight. The 
first	is	that	colonialism	displaced	black	African	women	
from	the	positions	of	influence	that	they	had	exercised	
before	and	positioned	them	in	the	domestic	sphere	(Walker	
1990a;	Sesanti	2016).	The	second	is	that	colonialism	and	
its	related	means	of	production,	imparted	individualistic	
and	economistic	conceptions	of	manhood	that	interfered	
with	men’s	previous	social	roles	as	protectors.		

Briefly	put,	colonialism	in	Southern	Africa	was	positioned	
ideologically	as	a	‘civilising	mission’	(Martens	2009;	Pierres	
1989),	which	sought	to	transform	existing	social	systems	in	
alignment with western notions of progress. Colonialism 
emphasised	women’s	status	as	a	key	measure	of	progress,	
justifying	the	intrusion	into	African	gender	systems	that	
governed	social	life	(Martens	2009).	For	example,	labour	in	
precolonial	Southern	African	was	shared	among	genders.	
Women	ploughed	the	fields	and	men,	particularly	youth,	
herded	the	cattle	(Hodgson	1986;	Guy	1990).	Most	of	the	rural	
economy	depended	on	women’s	labour,	which	was	subjected	
to	men’s	control;	hence,	in	some	settings,	men	took	multiple	
wives	(polygamy)	to	increase	productivity	derived	from	their	
wives’	labour	and	the	work	of	their	offspring	(Guy	1990).	

Colonial	administrators	perceived	African	women’s	intensive	
involvement in labour as a sign that they were being 
treated	as	servants	and	slaves	of	men	(Martens	2009).	They	
also	condemned	the	practice	of	ukulobola,	associating	it	
with the sale of women among men. Polygamy was also 
condemned	and	seen	as	the	ultimate	mark	of	‘African	
barbarism’	(Martens	2009:	128).	Hence,	beginning	from	
the	1830s,	British	colonial	settlers	passed	a	number	of	
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policies,	legislations,	and	regulations	that	were	meant	
to	liberate	black	African	women	from	their	supposed	
oppression	by	African	men	and	also	to	‘civilise’	black	
African	men	(Hodgson	1986:	192;	Walker	1990b:	180).

For	the	purposes	of	this	discussion,	it	is	necessary	to	
mention	two	such	policies:	marriage	tax	laws	and	hut	tax	
laws.	I	mention	these	two	because	they	are	cited	in	the	
literature	as	having	had	the	greatest	impact	in	terms	of	
undermining	the	status	of	black	African	women	in	society	
(Morrell	1998:	612;	Walker	1990b:	185;	Ranger	1997:	212).	
Marriage	tax	was	introduced	in	Natal	in	1869	to	regulate	
marriage,	and	especially	to	curb	the	despised	practice	
of polygamy. The law ‘imposed a tax on every marriage 
contracted	by	Africans,	restricted	the	practice	of	ukulobola 
and required that brides express their assent before an 
official	witness	for	marriages	to	be	valid’	(Martens	2009:	
128).	The	tax	was	paid	in	cash	on	the	day	of	marriage	
and the amount was standardised and determined by 
the	colonial	authorities	(Walker	1990a;	Carton	2014).

Hut	tax	laws	were	imposed	throughout	colonial	Africa	by	
British	colonial	authorities	as	a	means	of	raising	cash	and	to	
force	Africans	into	capitalist	wage	labour.	In	South	Africa,	the	
hut	tax	laws	were	applied	at	different	times	from	the	1860s	in	
places	such	as	the	Eastern	Cape	Frontier,	Natal,	Cape	Colony,	
and	the	inland	regions	(South	African	History	Online	2016).	
They required households to pay tax on a monthly basis 
using	cash,	livestock,	and	agricultural	produce.	The	demand	
for	cash,	coupled	with	poor	agricultural	produce	and	death	
of	cows	from	diseases,	resulted	in	black	African	men	being	
incorporated	into	a	migrant	labour	system	as	miners,	farm	
workers,	and	domestic	servants	for	white	households	(Walker	
1990a;	Mchunu	2009;	South	African	History	Online	2016).
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Thus,	gender	roles	in	black	South	African	communities	were	
changed	significantly	from	the	mid-nineteenth	century	
onward.	Women	became	largely	domesticated	and	men	the	
primary	providers,	in	line	with	colonial	ideas	of	patriarchy	
imported	into	colonised	African	regions	(Mama	1997).	
According	to	Walker	(1990b:	180),	‘In	the	colonial	cosmology	
of	colonialism	black	women,	par	excellence,	belonged	to	
the	realm	of	the	natural	and	domestic	sphere.’	This	rural	
domestication	of	black	African	women	continued	until	the	
1930s	and	even	beyond	(Walker	1990a:	177).	

Many	black	African	women	resisted	this	rural	domestication	
however, and, from the 1910s and 1920s onward, began 
to independently migrate and even ‘immigrate’ to urban 
centres	in	search	of	employment	(Glaser	2005;	Bonner	
1995:	118).	Most	of	them	were	unmarried	or	divorced,	and	
sought	freedom	from	oppression	by	men	(Walker	1990b).	As	
expected,	colonial	authorities	frowned	upon	such	women	for	
defying	patriarchal	family	structures	that	they	had	imposed.	
They	were	labelled	as	socially	and	morally	‘out	of	control’	and	
described	as	a	distraction	to	men	(Glaser	2005).	Chiefs,	and	
some	rural	men,	also	objected	to	African	women’s	migration	
to	urban	areas	because	it	deprived	them	of	access	to	lobola 
and	women’s	labour.	Hence	in	many	parts	of	Southern	
Africa,	chiefs	and	rural	men	formed	a	‘curious	alliance’	with	
colonialists	(Walker	1990b:	180)	to	limit	black	women’s	
movement	to	urban	areas.	Chiefs	requested	assistance	from	
white	colonialists,	who	in	turn	passed	legislations	that	led	to	
the	arrest	of	unaccompanied	black	women	found	in	urban	
areas,	as	well	as	their	deportation	back	to	rural	areas	where	
they	were	forced	into	marriage	(Walker	1990a:	186).	Thus,	the	
‘gender	ideologies	of	the	coloniser	and	colonised	converged	
over	the	question	of	women’	(Walker	1990b:	180).	

Against	this	background,	it	can	be	said	that	‘the	history	of	
women	in	Southern	Africa	is	the	history	of	their	oppression’	
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(Guy	1990:	34).	However,	the	gender	ideologies	that	governed	
this	oppression	differed.	As	many	Africanist	scholars	argue,	
the	gender	systems	of	pre-colonial	African	societies	were	
more	flexible	and	negotiable;	they	afforded	women	some	
measure	of	agency	in	the	social	structure	(Ranger	1997;	
Oyěwùmí,	2006;	Amadiume	1987;	Walker	1990b).	In	contrast:	
colonialism	‘brought	a	system	which	carried	rigid	gender	
ideologies	which	aided	and	supported	the	exclusion	of	women	
from	power	hierarchy’	(Morrell	1998:	612).	I	suggest	that	
colonialism	also	‘brought’	a	value	system	of	individualism	and	
that	it	is	one	of	the	factors	that	should	be	considered	when	
analysing	contemporary	constructions	and	performances	
of	masculinity	in	black	South	African	communities.	

Engendering antisocial masculinities 
Men’s	lives	are	governed	and	shaped	by	the	dominant	
value	systems	of	the	societies	in	which	they	live	and	
conduct	their	daily	affairs.	In	the	case	of	South	Africa,	Mbeki	
(2006),	the	former	president	of	South	Africa	[1999-2008],	
observed	that	the	conduct	of	the	‘entirety	of	the	South	
African	population’	is	being	governed	by	the	capitalist	value	
system of individualism inherited from the ‘white minority’ 
(Mbeki	2006:	9).	Briefly	put,	individualism	is	a	philosophical	
conception	of	human	beings	as	autonomous,	distinct	subjects	
with	inalienable	rights	(La	Fontaine	1985:	124;	Rapport	
1997:	6).	In	this	doctrine,	human	action	seeks	to	maximise	
the	needs	of	individuals	at	all	cost.	This	contrasts	with	the	
doctrine	of	collectivism,	which	subordinates	the	needs	of	
the	individual	to	those	of	society	and	sometimes	denies	
the	ontological	reality	of	the	individual	(Lienhardt	1985).	
Individualism	also	differs	from	individuality,	meaning	‘the	
universal	nature	of	human	existence	whereby	it	is	individuals	
who	possess	the	agency’	(Rapport	&	Overring	2000:	178).	

Mbeki’s	(2006)	claim	is	that	post-apartheid	South	African	
political	systems	created	economic	opportunities	(such	
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as	Black	Economic	Empowerment)	for	a	minority	of	black	
South	Africans	–	mostly	men	–	to	become	rich,	but	that	their	
wealth	has	not	been	used	to	uplift	society	from	the	colonial	
legacies	of	poverty	and	social	marginalisation.	Wealth	has	
become	individualised	and	is	used	to	purchase	expensive	
material	things	like	cars,	designer	clothing,	and	spacious	
houses.	This	breeds	a	collective	culture	of	competition	and	
greed	among	the	South	African	populace	and	ultimately	
undermines	social	solidarity,	as	everyone	is	haunted	–	daily	
and in their dreams – by the ‘demons’ urging them to ‘get 
rich’	(Mbeki	2006:	13).	Hence:	‘It	is	perfectly	obvious	that	
many	in	our	society,	having	absorbed	the	value	system	
of	the	capitalist	market,	have	come	to	the	conclusion	
that,	for	them,	personal	success	and	fulfillment	means	
personal	enrichment	at	all	cost,	and	the	most	theatrical	and	
striking	public	display	of	that	wealth’	(Mbeki	2006:	14).	

This	frank	and	unusual	assessment	of	post-apartheid	
South	African	society	is	relevant	for	studies	of	men	and	
masculinities,	as	I	surmise	that	Mbeki’s	observations	were	
made	primarily	with	reference	to	the	social	conduct	of	black	
South	African	men,	as	they	were	primary	beneficiaries	of	
such	policies.	It	raises	a	number	of	interesting	questions	
for	scholars	and	intervention	practitioners	concerned	with	
transforming	harmful	and	antisocial	forms	of	masculinity	
in	black	South	African	communities.	Questions	such	as:	
Where	and	when	did	this	capitalist	ethic	of	individualism	
start	to	permeate	black	South	African	communities?	How	
did	it	manifest	historically	and	what	forms	of	manhood	
has	it	engendered?	How	does	it	manifest	presently?	What	
should	be	done	to	end	this	capitalist	ethic	of	greed	so	that	
black	African	men	become	caring,	sociable,	responsible,	
and	averse	to	the	use	of	violence,	exploitation,	and	the	
sexual	abuse	of	others	as	a	means	of	proving	their	power?	
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There are no easy answers to these questions. What follows 
are	my	preliminary	thoughts,	suggestions,	and	provocations	
taken	from	personal	observations	and	ongoing	research.	
I shall start by sharing an interesting story of the early 
expression of individualism among the amaXhosa on the 
Eastern Cape Frontier during the early years of the 19th 
century.	At	the	time,	the	everyday	lives	of	amaXhosa	were	
strictly	governed	by	the	communal	value	presently	known	
as Ubuntu. To be human at that time – Ukuba Ngumntu  – 
was	judged	primarily	by	showing	moral	commitment	to	the	
surrounding	community.	AmaXhosa	would	say	that	someone	
is human – ungumntu – when he or she demonstrates goodwill 
and	performs	acts	that	enhance	the	well-being	of	others.	They	
would say someone is not human – akangomntu – when he 
or	she	acted	selfishly	and	did	things	that	caused	unnecessary	
social	harm.	Personhood	was	accomplished	developmentally	
through	life	stages	that	began	from	infancy	and	were	
observed	collectively	by	the	surrounding	communities.	

This	rare	passage	from	Bokwe	(1914)	provides	a	vivid	image	
of	the	communal	life	among	amaXhosa	as	it	pertains	to	the	
accomplishment	of	manhood	status	(ubudoda): 

There	were	no	schools	in	Kaffirland	in	those	days,	and	as	
soon as a boy was eight or nine, he was sent out to tend 
goats,	and	herd	the	sheep.	At	the	age	of	fifteen,	he	was	
promoted	to	herd	the	cows	and	oxen.	He	then	learned	to	
use	his	knob-kierie,	and	throw	his	assegai,	in	hunting	game	
and	guarding	his	father’s	kraal.	Thus	he	prepared	himself	
for	fighting	his	chief’s	battles.	His	only	article	of	clothing	was	
sheep-skin;	and	if	he	washed	himself	once	in	six	months,	he	
did	well;	indeed	nobody	cared	if	the	boy	did	not	wash	at	all.	

From the herding age, there is a stage higher in the 
promotion	of	boyhood	…	A	special	ceremony	is	performed	
before the lads are admitted to the standing of men, and 
reckoned	as	the	fighting	force	of	the	tribe.	Whilst	this	
ceremony	lasts,	the	lads	live	by	themselves,	in	the	veldt	
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away	from	their	homes.	The	lads	are	covered	from	head	to	
foot	with	white	clay	…	In	this	stage	they	are	called	Abakweta. 
On	occasions	they	go	round	to	the	neighbouring	villages,	
when	there	is	good	deal	of	singing,	dancing,	feasting,	
and	beating	of	dried	ox-hides.	This	revelry	continued	
for	weeks	or	months,	until	by	the	order	of	the	chief	the	
lads	are	recalled.	On	the	day	they	are	recalled,	the	white	
clay	is	washed	off.	The	lads	are	assembled	to	receive	
instructions	from	the	old	men	as	their	new	duties	as	
men,	and	they	are	publicly	discharged	(Bokwe	1914:	6).	

This passage demonstrates that manhood – ubudoda – was 
defined	primarily	as	a	duty	to	society,	and	that	the	king/chief	
and	boys	were	socialised	into	these	roles	from	their	early	
years.	The	seclusion	period	that	the	initiates	–	abakweta  – 
spend together during the initiation period (ulwaluko), as 
well	as	the	dancing,	singing,	and	feasting,	were	designed	
to	foster	solidarity	and	inculcate	an	ethic	of	reciprocity	and	
mutual	care	among	men.	As	a	result,	Stapleton	(1994)	notes	
that a group of Xhosa men who had undergone ulwaluko 
with	Maqoma	[1798-1893],	the	first	son	of	King	Ngqika	
of	the	amaRharhabe	Xhosa	faction	[1778-1829],	formed	
close	bonds	and	pledged	loyalty	to	Maqoma	as	their	future	
chief.	They	became	known	as	amaJingqi	–	after	Maqoma’s	
favourite	bull	–	and	relocated	with	Maqoma	to	his	new	
place	of	residence	after	the	end	of	the	seclusion	period.		

In	her	article,	Janet	Hodgson	(1986)	shows	the	early	disruption	
of	these	established	communal	conceptions	of	manhood	
by	close	contact	with	white	colonial	settlers.	A	middle-aged	
Xhosa	man,	called	Soga	[who	died	in	1879],	was	encouraged	–	
and	supported	–	by	white	colonial	administrators	to	become	
a	commercial	farmer	after	his	livestock	and	agricultural	
produce	were	destroyed	by	whites	during	the	War	of	Hintsa,	
which	started	in	December	1834	(Hodgson	1986:	191).	
Soga	and	his	family	lived	in	Tyhume,	near	Keiskammahoek,	
in	the	Eastern	Cape	in	the	19th	century.	He	was	a	senior	
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counsellor	to	King	Ngqika	and	an	early	convert	of	Ntsikana	
[1780-1821],	who	is	among	the	first	Xhosa	Christian	
converts	(Williams	1983;	Mangcu	2012;	Bokwe	1914).	

The	presence	of	white	colonial	settlers	created	new	
opportunities	for	trade	and	personal	advancement	among	
amaXhosa	as	they	brought	with	them	clothing,	blankets,	
spades,	ploughs,	and	new	farming	techniques.	Soga	took	
full	advantage	of	these	technological	developments.	He	
grew	peas,	onions,	barley,	maize,	millet,	and	potatoes.	
He	bought	two	ploughs,	constructed	a	water	furrow,	and	
also	ploughed	for	others	for	a	fee.	Hodgson	(1986:	194)	
describes	Soga	as	the	‘first	Rharhabe	to	use	a	plough,	the	
first	to	irrigate	his	land,	and	the	first	to	market	his	crops.’	
Donovan	Williams	(1978:	8)	describes	Soga	as	the	innovator	
who	‘demonstrated	flexibility,	a	desire	to	experiment	
beyond	the	bounds	of	traditional	African	society’.	

‘Besides	bringing	about	radical	changes	in	the	Xhosa	
economy,	Soga’s	innovations	were	also	a	considerable	
threat	to	the	social	structure’,	however	(Hodgson	1986:	194).	
Soga	‘severed	certain	ritual	and	social	ties	...’	because	of	his	
Christian	beliefs	(Hodgson	1986:	194).	For	example,	Soga,	
prevented	his	son	Tiyo	[1829-1879]	from	making	the	Xhosa	
rite	of	passage	from	boyhood	to	manhood	called	ulwaluko, 
because	of	his	Christian	beliefs	(Ndletyana	2008).	When	
his son, Festiri, was getting married he refused to ‘slay an 
ox,	or	hold	feast	with	traditional	dancing’	(Hodgson	1986:	
194).	Most	importantly,	for	this	discussion,	is	the	following	
statement:	‘It	was	Xhosa	custom	to	share	food.	When	a	beast	
was	slaughtered	...	all	would	expect	to	participate	in	the	
feast.	Reciprocity	was	also	customary	on	carrying	out	major	
agricultural	tasks,	with	men	and	women	joining	in	a	work-
party.	The	host	provided	refreshments	and	the	social	aspect	
was	as	important	as	work.	Soga	shattered	these	norms	by	
paying	wages	to	his	workers.	When	his	followers	begged	for	
food,	he	would	refuse,	saying	“I	pay	you	for	your	work,	you	
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must	pay	me	for	my	corn”.	When	he	slaughtered	an	ox	he	sold	
the	meat	instead	of	holding	a	feast’	(Hodgson	1986:	195).	

The	story	of	Soga	could	be	said	to	represent	a	pure	instance	
of	agency	rather	than	of	individualism;	it	could	be	said	
that	Soga	merely	took	advantage	of	the	opportunities	
that	the	white	capitalist	system	of	production	presented	
to	him,	but	that	he	remained	ethically	committed	to	
amaXhosa	as	a	loyal	counsellor	to	king	Ngqika.	Indeed,	Soga	
remained	conflicted	between	his	identities	as	a	Christian	
and	an	African	patriot	throughout	his	life	(Williams	1983;	
Hodgson	1986).	He	fought	in	battles	against	whites	and	
was	ultimately	killed	during	the	Ninth	Frontier	War	[1877-
1879]	(Hodgson	1986).	Yet,	judged	by	his	general	utilitarian	
approach	to	social	relations	and	the	rejection	of	certain	
Xhosa	customs	and	established	forms	of	reciprocity,	Soga	
can	be	said	to	represent	an	early	public	expression	of	
individualism	in	an	indigenous	South	African	society.

It	is	important	to	emphasise,	however,	that	colonialism	did	
not	completely	erase	communitarian	conceptions	of	gender	
among	South	African	indigenous	communities.	Thus,	various	
groups	of	African	men	continued	to	observe	traditions	
requiring them to pay lobolo and build umzi, as a means 
of	accomplishing	manly	dignity	(indoda enesithunzi) many 
decades	after	the	British	conquest	had	been	completed	
(Mchunu	2009).	There	are	reported	instances	of	individualistic	
men	–	mostly	migrant	labourers	–	who	openly	defied	the	
authority	of	their	fathers	after	accessing	cash	as	a	means	
of paying lobolo	and	the	hut	tax.	They	declared	themselves	
adults	and	patriarchs,	thereby	challenging	the	established	
order	of	seniority	in	the	household	(Carton	2014;	Delius	2014).	
But	unlike	Soga,	and	the	succeeding	groups	of	Christians	and	
educated	middle-class	black	men	(Erlank	2003;	Ndletyana	
2008;	Hughes	2011),	these	men	displayed	strong	allegiances	to	
the	established	customs	of	personhood	and	manhood	in	their	
social	settings.			 
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Today,	it	can	be	said	that	the	pre-colonial	means	of	
accomplishing	gender	in	South	African	communities	are	still	
in	place	–	although	transformed	significantly	–	and	largely	
adhered	to	by	the	majority	of	the	affected	populations.	
Thus, amaXhosa boys still observe the ritual of ulwaluko to 
be	recognised	socially	as	men.	This	includes	boys	identifying	
as	gay	(Lynch	&	Clayton	2016;	Ntozini	&	Ngqangweni	2016).	
Various language groups also observe ‘traditional’ wedding 
ceremonies	to	affirm	their	status	as	Africans,	including	
certain	gay	men	(Ratele	2017).	A	significant	number	of	Zulu-
speaking	girls	still	undergo	umemulo	to	be	recognised	socially	
as	women,	which	paves	a	way	for	them	to	get	married	and	
ultimately	reach	senior	adulthood	status	in	future	(Magwaza	
2009).	Payment	of	lobola	is	still	observed	throughout	black	
South	African	communities,	and	polygamy	is	allowed	among	
various	African	language	groups.	

What	has	changed	however,	at	least	in	my	judgment,	is	
that	society	today	seems	to	exist	purely	as	a	mechanical	
means	of	achieving	personhood	for	the	self,	rather	than	
as	a	site	for	gender	‘accountability’	(Garfinkel	1968)	on	an	
everyday	basis.	A	person	takes	whatever	he	needs	from	
society	to	build	himself	up	as	a	respectable	man	(indoda 
enesidima/ indoda enesithunzi) in	a	given	social	setting,	but	
this	is	not	always	matched	with	moral	commitment	to	that	
society	and	its	accomplished	gender	identity	(see	page	
39)2.	This	implies	that	gender	today,	although	it	is	achieved	
in	conformity	with	African	‘traditional’	social	structures,	
is	seen	primarily	as	an	individual	accomplishment.	
 
Hence,	the	traditional	rites	of	passage	to	manhood	that	
African	men,	in	various	cultural	settings,	undergo	in	order	to	
be	recognised	socially	as	men	no	longer	signal	that	someone	
is	fit	to	serve	society	(Bokwe	1914;	Mchunu	2009).	They	

2 Interesting research, which illustrates this point, has been conducted among gay Xhosa-speaking 
men who undertake ulwaluko to gain social dignity, but refuse to honour Xhosa manhood customs 
afterwards (Lynch & Clayton 2016). 
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do	not	command	men	–	amadoda – to build umzi /umuzi 
(an	independent	household,	or	parental	household)	as	a	
symbol	of	being	rooted	–	and	invested	–	in	the	community	
(Hunter	2010;	McAllister	2006;	Carton	2014);	or,	to	rebuild	
their	father’s	homestead	(Ngwane	2004),	work	hard	(godira) 
to	build	their	social	profile	(Comaroff	&	Comaroff	2012),	
and	be	sociable,	caring	and	protective	of	women	(Mager	
1998;	McAllister	2006).	They	simply	indicate	the	individual’s	
entitlement	to	the	rights	and	social	privileges	that	come	
with	being	recognised	as	a	man	(amalungelo obudoda), 
such	as:	marriage,	respect	from	women,	and	unrestricted	
access	to	food,	meat,	alcohol,	and	sex	(Vincent	2008;	
Mager	2010;	Mavundla	et al.	2010;	Ntombana	2011).	

I	suggest	that	the	problem	of	individualism	in	South	African	
society	is	a	multifaceted	one	that	stretches	from	the	early	
colonial	times	to	the	present.	It	is	not	a	simple	matter	of	
becoming	‘atomistic	and	individualist’	Mbeki	(2006:	10)	or	
‘outwardly	antisocial’	(Dumont	1986:	26).	On	the	contrary,	
patterns	of	individualism	in	black	South	African	communities	
have	been	–	and	remain	–	thoroughly	social	by	nature.	The	
rampant	accumulation	of	capitalist	wealth	that	Mbeki	(2006)	
alludes	to,	is	meaningless	outside	of	the	social	context	in	
which	signs	of	such	wealth	–	expensive	cars,	expensive	
designer	clothing/labels,	etc.	–	are	displayed	or	(‘theatrically’)	
performed	to	gain	social	respect	and	affirmation.	Hence,	it	is	in	
this	context	that	Zakes	Mda	(2009)	speaks	of	‘Black	Diamonds’	
–	those	beneficiaries	of	economic	opportunities	presented	
by	post-apartheid	policies	who	live	in	historically	white	
middle-class	suburbs	and	visit	townships,	where	most	poor,	
black	South	Africans	live,	in	order	to	consume	food,	alcohol,	
and	show	off	their	signs	of	‘wealth’.	Signs	of	wealth	in	such	
situations	translate	into	‘symbols	of	class’	(Goffman	1951:	294).	

Interestingly,	this	‘theatrical’	public	display	of	‘symbols	of	class’	
in	black	South	African	communities	is	not	always	seen	as	an	
affront	to	the	plight	of	the	poor.	South	African	communities	
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actually	celebrate	their	‘Black	Diamonds’	and	rich,	egoistic	
‘Big	Men’;	they	respect	them,	‘own’	them	(‘ngowakuthi’/ 
‘ngowethu’), and even go to the extent of seeing themselves as 
represented	in	their	success	by	purely	accidental	association.	
This	suggest	that	a	culture	has	grown	in	black	South	African	
communities	today	that	celebrates	‘undomesticated’	forms	
of	agency,	meaning	agency	‘which	projects	individual	greed’	
(Nyamnjoh	2002:	117).	Thus,	‘individuals	who	refuse	to	use	
their	endowments	towards	enhancing	the	community’	are	not	
‘likely	to	be	denied	the	public	space	to	articulate	their	personal	
desires	...”	as	it	is	the	case	elsewhere	in	Africa	(Nyamnjoh	
2002:	116).	Instead,	they	are	elevated	–	in	social	interaction	
and	public	discourse	–	to	a	higher	status	of	manhood	
(amadoda amakhulu);	they	are	given	positive	and	endearing	
labels	(Selikow,	Zulu	&	Cedras	2002),	and	are	seen	as	‘role	
models’	and	ideal	representations	of	masculine	‘success’.	

Those	men	with	no	material	means	to	show	off,	are	more	
likely	to	be	‘denied	public	space’	as	they	are	pushed	to	the	
margins	of	society	where	they	compete	for	‘power’	and	status	
among	themselves	(Mfecane,	Struthers,	Gray	&	McIntyre	2005)	
–	a	form	of	‘hegemony	within	marginality’	(Ratele	2017:	72).	
It	is	on	this	basis	that	research	reveals	a	disturbing	situation:	
poor,	black	South	African	men	take	multiple	sexual	partners,	
in	the	midst	of	a	rampant	AIDS	crisis,	as	a	means	of	gaining	
respect	and	status	among	their	peers	(Hunter	2010).	The	high	
rates	of	violence	against	women	in	South	Africa	have	also	
been	attributed	to	this	condition	of	social	marginalisation	
and	feelings	of	emasculation.	Violence	becomes	a	means	
of	reclaiming	masculine	privilege	and	power	(Erlank	2003;	
Niehaus	2002;	Ratele	2015).	

Against	this	background,	I	agree	that	there	should	be	a	shift	
in	global	South	masculine	transformation	programmes	
from	educating	individual	men	to	change	to	reshaping	the	
social	norms	governing	the	everyday	social	lives	of	men	
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(Jewkes,	Flood	&	Lang	2015;	Gibbs	et al.	2017).	I	also	support	
scholarship	that	seeks	an	urgent	address	of	the	intersecting	
legacies	of	colonialism	and	apartheid	–	poverty,	social	
marginalisation,	class,	racism,	etc	–	as	a	way	to	liberate	
black	African	men	(Dworkin	et al.	2012;	Ratele	2015).	I	differ	
with	regard	to	the	tools	that	should	be	used	to	achieve	
such	goals	however.	These	scholars	insist	on	using	global	
North	theoretical	frameworks	and	concepts	–	hegemonic	
masculinity,	intersectionality,	etc.	–	as	a	means	of	reshaping	
the	gender	terrain	in	South	Africa	toward	non-violent	and	
caring	gender	relationships.	In	contrast,	I	maintain	that	the	
most	meaningful	change	will	be	achieved	with	the	use	of	
theories,	concepts,	and	methodologies	that	have	been	derived	
locally	and	accord	with	African	indigenous	philosophies	
and	ways	of	life	(Mfecane	2018;	Magadla	&	Chitando	
2014).	The	remainder	of	this	paper	elaborates	on	this	core	
topic,	namely:	African-centred	theories	of	masculinity.	
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African subjects
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Theories	are	bedrocks	of	knowledge	formation	everywhere	
in	the	world	and	without	some	shared,	but	not	uncontested,	
theoretical	ideas	about	specific	subject	matter,	scholars	
would	find	it	difficult	to	communicate	effectively	and	reach	
consensus	regarding	research	agendas,	methodologies,	and	
action.	Theories,	however,	are	not	constructed	out	of	a	social	
vacuum	and	should	not	be	considered	as	neutral	tools	for	
research	(Arowosegbe	2016:	325;	Connell	1987:	xi).	Scholars	
have	their	own	intentions,	biases,	and	agendas,	which	can	
exert	an	influence	on	how	they	utilise	their	theories.	Scholars	
cannot	be	considered	mere	thinking	automatons.	

Regarding	contemporary	theories	and	concepts	of	masculinity,	
what needs to be noted is that most theories originate in the 
global	North	and	are	developed	to	make	sense	of	gender	
patterns	particular	to	those	parts	of	the	world	(Carrigan,	
Connell	&	Lee	1985;	Connell	1987;	Kimmel	1994).	Hence,	
one	of	the	important	and	yet	frequently	overlooked	issues	
regarding	global	North	theorists	pertains	to	context.	These	
theorists	talk	about	their	ideas	or	theories	of	gender	as	
pertaining	to,	for	example:	the	‘English-speaking	world’	
(Connell	1995:	44);	‘contemporary	American	society’	(Herek	
1987:	567);	the	contemporary	capitalist	world	(Carrigan	et 
al.1987:	590);	‘our	culture’	(Kimmel	1994:	125;	Herek	1987:	
569);	‘our	society’	(Herek	1987:	567);	or,	‘Western	culture’	
(Schrock	&	Schwalbe	2009:	280).	These	are	localising	terms,	
which	suggest	that	these	authors	do	not	make	universal	
claims	about	gender,	but	refer	specifically	to	their	own	locales.	

There is an urgent need to expand our understanding of 
masculinity	beyond	the	experiences	of	the	global	North	that	
these	theories	represent.	In	this	regard,	Raenwyn	Connell’s	
recent	work	on	global	South	theory	of	gender	is	instructive,	
and	I	use	it	as	a	basis	for	my	idea	of	African-centred	theories	
of	masculinity	(Connell	2012;	Connell	2014;	Connell	2016).	
Connell	(2014)	insists	that	there	are	‘Southern	theories’	of	



32

(Un)knowing MEN: Africanising gender justice programmes for men in South Africa

gender,	but	that	they	have	not	been	circulated	as	globally	
as	‘Northern’	theories.	As	a	result,	scholars	from	the	global	
South	readily	apply	gender	theories	and	concepts	from	the	
global	North	to	conduct	research	and	design	intervention	
programmes	without	due	regard	for	the	social	context	and	
history	that	has	brought	them	into	being.	Such	programmes	
therefore	become	largely	‘ahistorical’	(Connell	2016:	613).		

Connell	(2014:	524)	further	draws	from	the	work	of	African	
philosopher	Hountondji	to	argue	that	global	South	gender	
scholarship	is	characterised	by	the	pattern	of	‘extraversion’.	
This	refers	to	a	scenario	that	sees	global	South	scholars	
receiving	advanced	training	in	the	metropole	and	seeking	to	
publish	their	work	in	Northern	academic	journals	so	as	to	gain	
recognition	there.	To	do	so	they	have	to	‘follow	the	intellectual	
authority	of	the	North	...’	(Connell	2016:	304).	This	continues	
the	dominance	of	the	global	North	over	the	global	South	in	the	
world	of	knowledge	(Connell	2012:	1680;	Connell	2016).	It	is	
on	this	basis	that	Connell	(2014:	523)	advocates	for	Southern	
theories of gender as she believes that ‘the periphery does 
produce	theory	–	theory	of	depth	and	importance.’

Connell’s	ideas	are	particularly	important	for	this	paper	
because,	as	Morrell	and	Clowes	(2016:	18)	show,	most	of	
the	foundational	scholarship	on	masculinity	in	Southern	
Africa	uses	Connell’s	theories.	Today,	Connell	is	the	leading	
intellectual	authority	among	South	African	masculinity	
scholars	and	her	theory	of	hegemonic	masculinity	is	applied	
in	such	diverse	fields	of	study	as	health,	violence,	fatherhood,	
HIV,	sexuality,	and	care	(Morrell	&	Clowes	2016:	18;	Morrell,	
Jewkes,	Lindegger,	Hamlaal	2013;	Gitting	2018;	Jewkes	et 
al.	2015;	Dworkin,	Flemming	&	Colvin	2015).	The	mass	
appropriation	of	Connell’s	work	in	South	Africa	overlooks	
her	disclaimer	that	the	theory	of	hegemonic	masculinity	
pertains	to	the	‘western	gender	order’	(Connell	1995:	78).
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Morrell	and	Clowes	(2016)	are	also	critical	of	Connell’s	
position	on	Southern	gender	scholarship.	They	argue	that	
global	South	gender	scholars	do	not	just	replicate	the	work	of	
Northern	gender	theorists.	Rather,	they	adjust	these	theories	
to	fit	their	own,	specific	social	contexts.	Furthermore,	the	
development	of	theory	is	not	a	uni-directional	process,	since	
empirical	research	conducted	in	the	global	South	has	also	
informed	theoretical	debates	in	the	global	North;	equally,	
Northern	concepts	have	been	used	to	build	Southern theory. 
Morrell	&	Clowes	(2016)	also	challenge	the	perception	
that	theories	can	be	owned:	‘It	is	not	obviously	the	case	
that	because	a	theory	was	created	by	somebody	living	or	
working	in	Northern	contexts,	that	such	a	theory	will	forever	
be	tainted	by	his	context’	(Morrell	&	Clowes	2016:	10).	

Morrell’s	work	on	masculinities	in	South	Africa,	which	spans	
two	decades,	testifies	to	the	argument	of	Morrell	and	Clowes	
(2016).	Although	Morrell	based	his	analysis	of	gender	on	
Northern	theories,	he	modified	them	in	accordance	with	
the	complex	South	African	realities	of	class,	race,	and	
the	rural/urban	divide	(Morrell	1998;	Morrell	et al.	2013;	
Morrell	2002).	Similarly,	Ratele,	who	conducts	research	
regarding	violence	and	gender	justice,	uses	western	feminist	
concepts	creatively	to	foreground	complex	experiences	and	
dilemmas	of	being	a	man	in	contemporary	African	settings.	
He	asks	important	questions	about	the	value	of	feminism	
for	‘black	men’,	and	calls	for	African-oriented	approaches	
to	gender	activism	(Ratele	2013).	Similar	approaches	of	
modifying	Northern	theories,	concepts,	and	models	have	
also	been	used	in	work	on	masculine	transformation	in	
various	South	African	contexts,	as	I	mentioned	earlier.		

Such	scholarship	attests	that	global	South	scholars	do	not	
merely	replicate	work	done	in	the	global	North.	Instead,	
they	provide	a	more	complex	picture	of	social	realities	in	
Southern	contexts	and	their	research	may	contribute	to	
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the	development	of	theory	elsewhere	(Morrell	&	Clowes	
2016).	Yet,	the	problem	identified	by	Connell	(2014:	521)	
remains.	The	naming,	classifying,	and	development	of	
methodologies,	conceptual	frameworks,	and	epistemologies	
for	research	has	come	solely	from	the	global	North.	In	
this	regard,	it	is	not	enough	that	Southern	intellectuals	
simply	modify	and	contextualise	Northern	theories,	
or	raise	additional	concerns	about	the	specific	social	
circumstances	of	Southern	subjects,	in	order	to	enrich	
concepts	originating	from	the	global	North.	Connell	(2016:	
304)	wants	scholars	to	‘decolonise	the	study	of	masculinities.’	

I	find	Connell’s	writings	to	be	resonant	with	my	idea	for	
African-centred	theories	of	masculinity	that	seeks	to	
foreground	non-western	epistemologies	and	place	strong	
emphasis	on	historicising	gender	in	the	postcolonial	world.	
Connell does not deny the usefulness of Northern gender 
theories	in	global	South	contexts,	but	instead	suggests:	‘There	
can	be	constructive	critical	use	of	Northern	thought,	treating	
it	as	a	resource	rather	than	a	framework,	and	moving	ahead	
of	it	on	the	basis	of	Southern	experience’.	To	show	that	Africa	
‘does	produce	theory’	(Connell	2014:	523),	I	discuss	the	Xhosa	
concepts	of	indoda and related idioms. 
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African concepts 
for African men
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Theorising Indoda
Indoda	is	a	Xhosa	word	for	‘man’	(plural:	amadoda).	It	
designates	an	adult	Xhosa-speaking	male	(aged	18	and	
above)	who	has	undergone	a	traditional	rite	of	passage	from	
boyhood	to	manhood	called	ukwaluka or ulwaluko	(Mfecane	
2016).	This	involves,	among	other	things,	circumcision,	
followed	by	seclusion	from	the	surrounding	community	for	
a	few	weeks	during	the	healing	period,	and	a	homecoming	
celebration	called	umgidi	(Kepe	2010;	Mayekiso	2016;	Ngwane	
2004;	Ntombana	2011).	Among	the	Xhosa,	ulwaluko is 
compulsory	and	an	uncircumcised	male	is	called	inkwenkwe 
(plural:	amakhwenkwe).	He	is	denied	the	rights	to	marry	and	
to	participate	actively	in	the	performance	of	rituals	in	his	
surrounding	community	(Mavundla,	Netswera,	Toth,	Bottoman	
&	Tenge	2010).	An	indoda	can	marry,	build	a	household	(umzi), 
and	actively	participate	in	religious	and	cultural	affairs.		

In	a	previous	publication,	I	discussed	the	theoretical	
implications	of	indoda manhood identity in greater detail 
(Mfecane	2016).	Here,	I	seek	simply	to	show	that	indoda 
manhood	identity	embodies	a	more	complex	and	nuanced	
understanding of being a man than Northern theories 
seem to suggest. Northern gender theories, for example, 
consider	masculinity	to	be	a	socially	constructed	reality,	
which	is	judged	in	terms	of	external	criteria	such	as	physical	
appearance	and	psychological	independence,	consumption	
patterns,	and	material	possessions	(Kimmel	1994;	Herek	
1987;	Nye	2005).	Masculinity	is	achieved	in	social	interaction	
and	dependent	on	the	criteria	that	exist	in	specific	social	
settings	at	given	historical	periods.	This	renders	gender	an	
on-going,	never	entirely	fulfilled	practical	‘accomplishment’.	
It also means that manhood identities are negotiable 
and	contestable,	at	any	given	time,	because	they	have	
no	biological	origin	or	concrete	physical	attributes.	They	
are	merely	social	constructions	and	performances.			
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AmaXhosa, on the other hand, believe that the fountain of 
manhood is ulwaluko.		Hence,	to	be	a	Xhosa	man	–	indoda 
yomXhosa	–	first	and	foremost	entails	undergoing	ulwaluko to 
completion.	The	ensuing	bodily	performances	and	practices,	
which	are	judged	publicly	as	‘symbols’	of	manhood	(Kimmel	
1994),	are	grounded	on	having	the	permanent	physical	mark	
of	traditional	circumcision	on	the	penis	(Mfecane	2016).	This	
traditional	mark	of	manhood	can	be	inspected	and	verified	
in times of need, for example when there are doubts about a 
person’s status as an Indoda	(Mfecane	2016;	Vincent	2008).	

The	significance	of	this	discussion	for	gender	theory	is	that	
it	facilitates	a	very	important	distinction	between	the	two	
concepts	of	‘manhood’	and	‘masculinity’,	which	are	often	
conflated.	Indoda	is	a	manhood	status	that	is	achieved	by	
completing	the	ritual	of	ulwaluko. Ubudoda or isidoda refers 
to	‘everyday	practices’,	‘displays’,	and	‘performances’	that	
a	Xhosa-speaking	male	undertakes	publicly	in	order	to	be	
credited	as	an	indoda.	This	includes:	dress	code,	speech,	
bodily	demeanour,	breadwinner,	marriage,	and	children	
in	adulthood.	The	former	is	stable,	verifiable	by	physical	
examination,	embodied,	and	non-negotiable;	it	refutes	
western	theorisations	of	manhood	as	mere	performance	
(Shrock	&	Schwalbe	2009:	279).	The	latter	is	contingent	
and	subject	to	everyday	performances	and	risks	of	failure,	
conforming	to	such	theories.	It	is	on	this	basis	that	one	may	
hear amaXhosa say: lo wolukile nje; akayondoda	(he	is	just	
circumcised;	he	is	not	a	man).	This	statement	is	often	used	
to denigrate a person’s ubudoda	based	on	public	display	of	
unwanted	personal	conduct,	but	it	does	not	take	away	his	
status as an indoda,	because	it	exists	as	a	permanent	bodily	
mark	and	in	public	memory.	One	therefore	remains	an	
indoda	indefinitely	regardless	of	public	demeanour	(indlela 
yokuziphatha). One does not get relegated to boyhood status 
(inkwenkwe)	because	of	‘unmanly	behaviour’	(ukungaziphathi 
nje ngeNdoda),	except	in	public	discourse.	
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Recent	studies	of	gay	indoda	illustrate	this	conceptual	divide.	
They	indicate	that	most	gay	men	who	undertake	ulwaluko 
do	so	simply	to	acquire	the	status	of	an	indoda	because	they	
believe	it	will	earn	them	social	respect.	But	they	refuse	to	
incorporate	isidoda/ubudoda into	their	everyday	lifestyle,	since	
it embodies heterosexual norms they resist by virtue of their 
sexuality	(Lynch	&	Clayton	2016;	Ntozini	&	Ngqangweni	2016).	
Such	men	do	not	lose	their	status	as	indoda for refusing to 
honour isidoda,	because	indoda is more than their everyday 
performances,	displays,	etc.	One	cannot	claim	to	be	an	indoda 
by	simply	displaying	a	set	of	signs	of	manhood;	one	has	to	
first	undergo	ulwaluko	to	earn	the	right	of	being	‘credited’	as	
an indoda	with	such	performances.	This	means	that	when	a	
Xhosa boy – inkwenkwe	–	performs	acts	associated	with	being	
an indoda	–	for	example,	wearing	the	prescribed	clothing	for	
new initiates, or being a provider in his household – he does 
so as a boy (inkwenkwe) and	remains	a	boy	despite	such	acts.	

The	theoretical	divide	between	indoda and ubudoda allows 
for	a	complex	reading	of	gender	among	amaXhosa,	despite	
it	also	being	controversial	and	subject	to	further	criticisms.	
One	counter-argument	is	that	it	is	theoretically	unsound	to	
separate indoda	(the	physical	being)	from	isidoda	(the	everyday	
performances),	because	the	former	depends	on	the	latter3. 
For	example,	a	Xhosa-speaking	male	must	first	demonstrate	
qualities	associated	with	being	an	indoda in order to be 
qualified	as	an	indoda.	He	must	not	scream	or	show	signs	
of	weakness	during	the	circumcision	procedure	(Mayekiso	
2016);	he	must	demonstrate	courage	throughout	the	initiation	
process	by	‘working	hard’ (ukusebenza) on healing the wound 
while	he	remains	indifferent	to	the	pain.	As	Mayekiso	(2016:	
94)	explains:

Pain	is	an	essential	marker	in	the	making	and	production	
of	men	in	Nguni	(Xhosa)	society.	Signs	indicating	that	one	

3 I thank Thoko Siphungu for this observation, made during a Public Lecture on this topic, Rhodes 
University:  https://www.ru.ac.za/media/rhodesuniversity/content/digitalpublications/Staff%20
Newsletter%20May%202017.pdf

https://www.ru.ac.za/media/rhodesuniversity/content/digitalpublications/Staff%20Newsletter%20May%202017.pdf
https://www.ru.ac.za/media/rhodesuniversity/content/digitalpublications/Staff%20Newsletter%20May%202017.pdf
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is	unable	to	handle	the	pain	have	significant	implications	
for	one’s	future	social	standing	...	the	amount	of	pain	
involved	from	the	initiation	process	until	one	heals	is	
beyond	measure.	No	anaesthetics	are	allowed	throughput	
the	process	and	should	one	be	seen/heard	make	noise	
he will be labelled as usisi	(sissy),	umfazi	(married	women),	
indicating	that	one	is	not	strong	enough	or	not	man	enough	
(isifede). 

Hence,	it	is	equally	valid	to	suggest	that	indoda is itself an 
achievement	and	a	‘performance’;	it	is	not	just	the	concrete	
presence	of	a	traditional	mark	of	manhood	on	the	penis,	
which	itself	symbolises	manly	attributes	(toughness,	resilience,	
etc).	Regardless,	this	matter	is	worthy	of	further	exploration	
beyond	Xhosa-speaking	society.	It	would	be	helpful	to	know	
whether	other	traditionally	circumcising	African	societies	place	
significance	on	completing	the	ritual	–	and	the	related	acts	of	
withstanding	the	pain	–	as	being	enough	to	be	credited	as	a	
man	(local	concept)	regardless	of	how	one	conducts	oneself	as	
a	man	afterwards.	This	can	shed	some	light	on	the	resistances	
that	exist	towards	male-oriented	programmes	such	as	medical	
male	circumcision	(MMC),	which	have	been	linked	to	the	fear	
of	being	stigmatised	and	discriminated	against	in	one’s	culture	
(Peltzer	&	Kanta	2009).		

Theorising gender hierarchies
In	Xhosa-speaking	society,	there	is	a	popular	saying:	‘Akukho 
butho lungena dyongo zalo’4,	(which	can	be	translated	as:	
‘There	are	levels	of	inequality	in	every	social	grouping.’).	The	
phrase	is	derived	from	the	ranking	order	that	exists	between	
groups	of	uninitiated	Xhosa-speaking	boys	(amakhwenkwe) 
found	mainly	in	indigenous	areas	of	settlement	called	
ezilalini	(the	rural	areas).	Here,	boys	from	the	same	village	
(ilali)	form	a	collective	and	are	expected	to	defend	each	
other	–	and	the	honour	of	their	village	–	during	inter-village	
4 This phrase was brought to my attention by Mr Nqevu, a cultural expert and regular guest on 
Mhlobo Wenene, June 2017.
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conflicts.	Boys	who	belong	to	such	collectives	are	ranked	
differently:	there	are	amakhwenkwe amadala (senior	boys),	
amakhwenkwe aphakathi (middle	boys),	and	iidyongo.  

Boys	who	are	experts	in	stick-fighting	normally	occupy	senior	
ranks,	while	those	who	have	poorer	fighting	skills	or	do	not	
wish	to	fight	(those	labelled	‘cowards’)	(amangwala), and young 
boys,	become	iidyongo.	At	the	top	of	the	hierarchy	sits	a	boy	
called	ikhwahla or isanyonyo,	or	simply	called	ikwekwe endala. 
He	is	older	than	most	boys	and	has	won	many	battles;	he	
is overdue for ulwaluko. Idyongo	are	placed	at	the	bottom	
of	the	masculine	hierarchy	in	their	grouping.	They	must	
show	deference	to	amakhwenkwe amadala; they have no 
say in the group. They are prone to bullying (ukuxhatshazwa) 
and	sometimes	made	to	fight	each	other	(ukuthelekiswa) to 
entertain other group members. To rise above the level of 
idyongo	one	must	defeat	a	senior	or	middle	boy.	This	is	called	
ukuzixhoma	(of	which	the	literal	meaning	is	to	commit	suicide).

When the phrase ‘akukho butho lungena dyongo zalo’ is 
transferred	to	social	life	in	general,	it	becomes	a	philosophy	
of	life	that	embodies	Xhosa	conceptions	of	reality	which	
perceive	an	absence	of	human	equals	(kuyashiywana/
akulingwana).	There	is	a	hierarchical	ranking	of	human	
beings	in	the	Xhosa	social	order	based	primarily	on	seniority.	
The	hierarchical	social	structure	is	embodied	in	the	use	
of	concepts	such	as	Bhuti and Sisi	to	show	deference	to	
older	male	and	female	persons	respectively,	as	well	as	
Tata and Mama	for	community	elders,	especially	between	
relatives.	People	in	everyday	life	are	expected	to	adhere	
to	these	established	hierarchical	codes	of	respect.	

Seating	during	rituals	and	at	social	gatherings	is	also	based	
on	this	notion	of	seniority	and	deference.	Senior	male	elders	
(amaxhego) occupy	the	most	visible	space	inside	the	kraal.	
They	sit	next	to	the	entry	point	and	are	served	first.	They	
receive	larger	quantities	of	alcohol	and	meat	than	members	
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of	other	subgroups	do,	but	are	also	expected	to	share	–	
ukusikela	(for	meat)	and	kurhabulisa	(for	beer)	–	as	a	sign	of	
generosity	towards	others,	and	to	foster	social	solidarity.	
Women,	too,	have	their	own	ranking	orders,	for	example	
the	distinctions	that	exist	between	oomama, abafazana, 
makoti, and iintombi.	Ranking	thus	structures	everyday	
social	interactions,	seating,	rights,	privileges,	and	duties.	

The phrase ‘akukho butho lungena dyongo zalo’ provides 
an	important	angle	for	theorising	the	gender	hierarchies	
existing	in	Xhosa	society	–	and	probably	elsewhere	in	
Southern	Africa	–	and	have	not	been	reflected	in	Northern	
scholarship.	Specifically,	I	suggest	that	this	phrase	can	
illuminate	the	scenario	of	‘internal	hegemony’,	which	has	
been	left	un-theorised	in	Connell’s	theory	of	hegemonic	
masculinity,	as	observed	by	Demetriou	(2001).	Briefly	put,	
the	concept	of	hegemonic	masculinity	was	developed	by	
Connell	(1995)	and	colleagues	(Carrigan,	Connell	&	Lee	
1985)	to	theorise	gender	oppression	in	the	western	gender	
order.	It	refers	to	the	most	celebrated	form	of	masculinity	in	
any	given	social	context	(Carrigan	1985).	The	key	feature	of	
hegemonic	masculinity	in	the	western	gender	order	is	that	it	is	
heterosexual,	linked	to	marriage,	and	embodies	practices	that	
maintain	the	oppression	of	women	by	men	(Connell	1987).	

Demetriou	(2001:	343)	claims	that	the	concept	of	hegemonic	
masculinity	is	grounded	on	the	‘feminist	principle’	that	gives	
analytical	priority	to	the	domination	of	all	women	by	men.	
As	a	result,	it	has	failed	to	adequately	conceptualise	forms	of	
oppression	that	exist	among	men,	except	by	casting	them	as	a	
‘strategy’	for	the	subjugation	of	all	women	by	men	(Carrigan	et 
al.	1985).	The	theory	of	hegemonic	masculinity	has	continued	
to	evolve	in	response	to	such	critiques	and	reformulations	
(Beasley	2008;	Connell	2016;	Connell	&	Messerschmidt	2005;	
Messerschmidt	2012).	Most	importantly	for	the	present	
discussion,	is	that	hegemonic	masculinity	scholars	no	longer	
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treat domination as synonymous with the oppression of 
women	(Messerschmidt	2012).	Hegemonic	masculinity	refers	
strictly	to	those	men’s	behaviour	that	allows	the	oppression	
of	women	to	continue,	which	leaves	a	theoretical	space	for	
speaking	about	masculinities	that	are	dominant,	but	do	not	
necessarily	reinforce	patriarchy	(Messerschmidt	2012).	

Yet,	my	observations	are	that	the	original	formulations	of	
hegemonic	masculinity,	which	conflated	domination	with	
hegemony,	are	still	being	applied	with	vigour	in	South	Africa.	
Thus	our	research	and	related	activism,	which	relies	on	this	
concept,	gives	analytical	priority	to	the	oppression	of	all	
women	by	men.	There	has	been	a	limited	focus	on	oppression	
that	exists	between	groups	of	men,	except	in	relation	to	sexual	
orientation	and	race.	Furthermore,	studies	and	intervention	
programmes	that	seek	to	effect	changes	in	hegemonic	
masculinities	do	so	primarily	as	a	strategy	to	end	patriarchy,	
hence	priority	is	given	to	‘external	hegemony’	(i.e.	the	negative	
impact	of	men’s	behaviour	on	women)	rather	than	‘internal	
hegemony’	(i.e.	the	negative	impact	of	some	men’s	behaviour	
on	other	men)	(Demetriou	2001:	341).	The	dangers	that	
men	themselves	incur	from	the	harmful	performances	of	
masculinity	have,	to	date,	received	less	analytical	attention.		

The	Xhosa	phrase	discussed	above	has	the	potential	to	
overcome	this	theoretical	bias	in	two	ways.	Firstly,	it	shifts	
the	analytical	focus	from	external	hegemony	to	internal	
hegemony.	It	allows	us	to	investigate	oppression	that	occurs	
within	groups	of	men	without	necessarily	linking	them	to	the	
reproduction	of	patriarchy	as	the	end	goal,	i.e.	domination	
without	hegemony	(Messerschmidt	2012).	The	phrase	is	
premised	ontologically	on	the	idea	that	social	groupings	
are	by	nature,	or	through	socially	constructed	history,	
made up of individuals who are not equal and that this 
phenomenon	is	embodied	in	everyday	interactions	between	
its	members.	All	members	of	a	particular	social	grouping	
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are	required	to	abide	by	a	hierarchical	order	that	exists,	
and	which	existed	before	them,	or	incur	risks	of	penalty	–	
umdliwo for men – for violating the established order. This 
inequality	of	persons	in	Xhosa	cosmology	applies	to	all	social	
groupings	regardless	of	age,	gender,	religion,	or	education.		

Secondly,	this	Xhosa	phrase	can	facilitate	the	exploration	of	
the	cultural	rationale	for	oppression	that	exist	within	groups.	
This	focus	has	been	missing	from	South	African	gender	
engagements	owing	to	the	use	of	English	concepts	to	make	
sense	of	gender	oppression	in	African	communities.	Such	
terms	are	universal	and	generic,	but	they	do	not	entirely	
reflect	African	world-views	and	the	cultural	rationale	behind	
violent	acts.	Peacock,	Khumalo	and	McNab	(2006)	note	rightly,	
for	example,	that	there	are	high	rates	of	homicide	among	
men	in	South	African	communities,	which	have	not	been	
given	priority	in	feminist-oriented	programming	concerned	
with	ending	violence	against	women.	They	attribute	this	
problem	to	naming,	arguing	that	‘much	of	violence	carried	
out by men against other men serves as a way to assert 
male	dominance.	Naming	this	as	gendered	violence	makes	
the	costs	to	men	of	violent	masculinities	clearer	and	should	
provide	men	with	an	urgent	incentive	to	explore	alternative,	
more	peaceful	masculinities’	(Peacock	et al.	2006:	74).

However,	it	is	not	just	naming	that	needs	to	change;	it	is	also	
important	that	naming	corresponds	to	–	and	is	derived	from	
–	the	local	meanings	attached	to	acts.	Re-naming	forms	of	
violence	and	homicide	among	men	as	‘gender-based	violence’	
is	a	good	start	to	creating	public	awareness	about	the	costs	of	
hegemonic	masculinity	for	men,	and	ultimately	to	bring	about	
required	societal	changes.	Re-naming	alone,	however,	does	
not	mean	that	we	will	understand	the	cultural	rationale	behind	
every	act.	For	example,	the	South	African	media	recently	
reported	on	a	killing	that	occurred	in	a	tavern	in	Kimberley,	
in	the	Northern	Cape,	which	was	prompted	by	one	Xhosa-
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speaking	man	calling	another	man	kwedini – a Xhosa term 
used	to	demean	a	person’s	manhood	status	(Phillips	2017).	

Kwedini	is	reserved	for	uncircumcised	boys	and	is	similar	to	
calling	someone	idyongo.	Bhekithemba	Mpalweni,	who	was	
accused	of	the	killing,	explains	the	events	that	prompted	him	
to	kill:	

I	had	a	brief	argument	with	the	deceased	when	I	went	to	
the	bar	to	order	myself	a	drink.	The	deceased	did	not	stand	
in the queue and pushed past me. I told him that he was 
disrespectful.	We	had	a	brief	argument.	I	took	my	drink	and	
headed	back	to	my	friends.	Moments	later	he	arrived	with	
one of his friends and told me that he was not afraid of me 
and	called	me	a	kwedini (Philips	2017).

To	be	called	kwedini	represents	the	highest	order	of	offence	in	
the	Xhosa	cosmology	of	manhood.	It	does	not	just	relegate	the	
person	addressed	to	the	bottom	of	masculine	hierarchies;	it	
expels	him	from	the	‘circle	of	legitimacy’	thereby	undermining	
the	‘hard	work’	(ukusebenza)	that	he	undertook	during	ulwaluko 
ritual	in	order	to	be	recognised	socially	as	an	indoda – the 
endurance	of	pain	that	Mayekiso	(2016)	describes	so	vividly	
in	his	study.		The	term	places	a	person	in	the	category	of	
inkwenkwe,	which	has	implications	for	his	rights	in	society	and	
in	public	spaces.	As	Mpalweni	further	explains:	

I	went	to	the	bathroom	and	found	the	deceased	inside.	He	
said boys must go outside as they are not allowed to urinate 
with	men.	That	aggravated	me	and	we	swore	at	each	other.	
Some	people	who	were	inside	the	bathroom	spoke	to	the	
deceased	and	I	went	out.	The	next	moment	I	felt	someone	
tapping	me	on	my	shoulder	and	calling	me	kwedini again 
(Philips	2017).	

In	Xhosa	terminology,	the	‘crime’	committed	by	the	deceased	
can	be	described	simply	as	umkhwenkile. The meaning of 
this	term	is	deep;	it	is	more	than	simply	saying	‘he	called	
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him	a	boy,’	(Phillips	2017).	It	means	that	the	deceased	
violated	the	basic	right	of	an	indoda:	to	be	given	social	
respect (intlonipho). This violation of the manly right to 
respect	by	any	man	–	ukujongela phantsi ubudoda benye 
indoda	–	carries	the	heaviest	of	penalties	and	the	accused	
person may be expelled from the group until he pays 
the	required	penalty	and	apologises	publicly	(umdliwo), 
in	front	of	other	men,	for	his	actions.	On	the	other	hand,	
anyone	who	reacts	violently	towards	another	person	for	
calling	him	kwedini	normally	receives	public	sympathy	
because	every	man	knows	the	pain	of	being	undermined	–	
ukudelelwa – after having endured the pain of ulwaluko.      

Against	this	background,	I	suggest	that	research	and	
interventions	that	are	grounded	in	these	constructs	of	
masculinity	may	provide	more	nuanced	accounts	of	gender	
oppression	and	hierarchies.	Oppression	among	men	in	
South	African	communities	is	not	a	simple	reflection	of	
the unequal nature of gender relations globally, as per the 
‘feminist	insight’	of	hegemonic	masculinity	theory	(Demetriou	
2001:	341).	It	has	a	specific	cultural	rationale	that	reflects	
the	overall	philosophy	of	a	particular	cultural	group,	which	
cannot	be	addressed	by	simply	imposing	pre-established	
concepts	from	the	global	North	that	were	constructed	
to	account	for	different	social	realities	(Connell	2016).	

Approaching	each	social	group	in	South	Africa	as	a	
metaphorical	representation	of	ibutho	(group	of	unequals)	
therefore	enables	us	to	conduct	in-depth	studies	on	
domination	that	occurs	in	such	groups	(internal	hegemony)	
without	necessarily	linking	it	to	the	oppression	of	other	
groups	(external	hegemony).	Doing	so	reveals	the	existence	
of	oppression	everywhere	in	society,	including	among	the	
powerful	and	privileged,	the	weak,	and	those	who	are	gay,	
heterosexual, elderly or young. It helps us to ‘disentangle the 
universal	from	the	particular’	(Alatas	2000:	46),	and	to	design	
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intervention	programmes	that	are	tailored	to	the	specific	
needs	of	each	group	without	losing	sight	of	the	broader	socio-
economic	dimensions	of	gender	oppression.			

It	would,	for	example,	be	improper	–	and	culturally	offensive	
– to send an ikrwala	(recently	initiated	Xhosa	indoda)	as	
‘ambassador’	for	masculine	transformation	to	work	with	a	
group	of	adult	Xhosa-speaking	men,	seeing	as	he	possesses	
no	power	to	educate	and	to	influence	their	behaviour.	He	is	
ranked,	metaphorically,	as	an	idyongo by virtue of his status 
as	newly-initiated,	and	is	expected	to	listen	carefully	and	take	
instructions	from	seniors	(amadoda amadala) rather than 
to	instruct,	educate,	or	mentor	them.	The	most	appropriate	
intervention	would	thus	be	to	obtain	buy-in	from	amadoda 
amadala	(senior	men)	as	they	exercise	power	and	influence	
within the group. 

Similarly,	during	the	period	of	my	fieldwork	in	Bushbuckridge,	
in	Mpumalanga,	I	had	conversations	with	men	in	Kildare,	the	
village	I	lived	in,	about	HIV,	AIDS,	HIV-testing,	ARVs,	safer	sex,	
etc.	I	spoke	about	male	health	activists	providing	ARVs	that	I	
encountered	at	the	health	facilities,	who	were	educating	their	
peers	and	newly-diagnosed	HIV	patients	about	HIV,	ARVs,	
relationships,	and	living	longer	with	HIV	(Mfecane	2013).	
One	of	my	village	interlocutors,	aged	38,	objected	to	being	
educated	by	umfana	(a	young	man)	about	HIV,	claiming:	

I	cannot	be	educated	by	umfana, who is not even married. 
I	need	a	man	of	my	age	group	because	I	know	he	has	gone	
through	life	challenges;	I	can	look	and	say	‘Yes,	this	man	
knows	what	he	is	talking	about,’	I	can	relate	with	it.	Umfana 
knows	nothing;	he	has	been	educated	about	AIDS,	but	he	
doesn’t	have	enough	life	experience;	he	just	does	what	they	
tell	him	to	do	at	the	clinic	(Fieldnotes	2006).	

Here, umfana designates ‘idyongo’ by virtue of age and 
perceived	lack	of	life	experience,	on	the	basis	of	which	
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a	person	is	seen	as	unqualified	to	educate,	mentor,	and	
change	the	behaviour	of	a	senior	male.	These	findings	
reflect	the	importance	of	understanding	cultural	contexts	
and	the	ranking	order	of	men	when	working	in	African	
contexts.	Furthermore,	they	shed	light	on	the	challenges	
that	lay	gender	activists	in	South	Africa	face	in	convincing	
their	peers	to	change	and	embrace	gender	equity	messages	
(Gibbs	et al.	2014;	Shefer	et al.	2015).	As	Dworkin	et al. 
(2015)	show,	some	of	these	lay	activists	are	socially	
marginalised,	yet	they	are	expected	to	be	role	models	in	
their	communities.	Perhaps	the	reason	for	their	failure	to	
influence	behaviour	is	that	they	are	ranked	socially	as	idyongo.  
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It	follows	from	the	above	that	masculine	transformation	
programmes	in	South	Africa	should	utilise	theories	that	have	
been	developed	locally,	and	accord	with	African	realities	
and	philosophies,	to	bring	about	effective	change.	Here,	I	
propose	five	ways	of	Africanising	masculine	transformation	
programmes	in	South	Africa.	Firstly,	masculine	transformation	
programmes	should	be	grounded	on	African	history	
and	seek	to	affirm	the	positive	aspects	of	African	gender	
systems	that	have	been	disrupted	by	colonialism.	

For	example,	research	indicates	that	gender	in	pre-colonial	
African	societies	was	a	fluid	and	negotiable	social	category	
that	was	not	determined	by	biological	sex	only	(Amadiume	
1987).	African	women	‘were	conspicuous	in	“high	places”’	
(Sardukasa	1986:	91);	some	were	powerful	rulers	and	could	
even	declare	war	(Farrar	1996;	Sesanti	2016).	These	systems	
were	undermined	by	European	patriarchy	throughout	Africa	
(Ranger	1997:	493).	Currently,	European	patriarchy	in	Africa	
is	naturalised	and	its	historical	constitution	overlooked	
in	scholarly	debates	(Oyěwùmí	2011).	Oyěwùmí	(2011:	
30)	refers	to	this	naturalisation	of	European	patriarchy	in	
Africa	as	‘genderism’:	‘It	is	the	idea	that	male	dominance	
in	human	affair	is	universal	and	timeless.	It	may	well	be	
universal	today,	but	it	is	also	historical,	having	come	into	
being	in	different	places	at	particular	points	in	time’.	

I	suggest	that	present-day	black	South	African	communities	
are	trapped	in	these	colonially	imposed	notions	of	patriarchy,	
and	that	these	notions	inform	this	society’s	high	tolerance	
of	male	domination	and	associated	acts	of	violence	against	
women	that	characterise	most	postcolonial	African	states	
(Mama	1997).	Hence,	part	of	the	strategy	that	should	be	
employed	to	transform	hegemonic	masculinities	in	South	
Africa	must	include	the	rejection	of	the	colonial	idea	
that women are inherently inferior to men. Instead, ‘the 
traditional	culture	that	gave	women	recognition	and	respect’	



52

(Un)knowing MEN: Africanising gender justice programmes for men in South Africa

is	what	should	constitute	our	programmes	for	gender	
transformation	(Ranger	1987:	494;	Sesanti	2016:	483).	

This	entails	rejecting	the	so-called	‘traditional’	gender	roles	
that	position	African	men	as	providers	(Gibbs	et al.	2017).	As	
I	have	shown,	women	in	pre-colonial	African	societies	were	
primary	providers	for	the	household	(Guy	1990);	therefore,	
the	idea	that	African	men	should	be	providers	is	a	colonial	
imposition	of	western	patriarchal	gender	norms	designed	
to	exclude	women	from	power	(Brink	1990).	Masculine	
transformation programmes should highlight the positive 
history	of	African	women	as	providers	to	counter	the	universal	
assumption	that	women	naturally	belong	to	the	domestic	
sphere	(Ortner	1974).	This	can	also	alleviate	men’s	felt	sense	of	
emasculation,	stemming	from	being	dependent	on	women	or	
earning	less	than	women;	it	may	also	facilitate	the	emergence	
of	non-violent	and	egalitarian	gender	relationships.	

Secondly,	African	masculine	transformation	programmes	
should	foreground	the	positive	roles	that	African	traditions	
played	–	and	continue	to	play	–	in	the	lives	of	men	and,	
where	possible,	model	interventions	on	such	structures.	
Current	interventions	on	men	and	masculinities	–	and	
gender equity programmes broadly – seem hostile toward 
African	culture	and	traditions	as	they	are	underpinned	by	
the	global	imperative	to	‘…	take	all	appropriate	measures	to	
modify	social	and	cultural	patterns	of	conduct	with	a	view	
to	preventing	and	eliminating	…	patriarchal	and	gender	
stereotypes,	negative	social	norms,	attitudes,	and	behavior,	
and unequal power relations that view women and girls as 
subordinate	to	men	and	boys	…’	(UN	Women,	2016:	4).	

This urgent drive to remove, modify, and expel ‘harmful’ 
traditions	leaves	no	room	for	‘cultural	reclamation’	as	a	way	
of	bringing	about	positive	changes	to	African	communities	
(Sesanti	2016:	479).	Hence,	the	‘success’	of	intervention	
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programmes that follow from these resolutions is measured 
purely	by	their	ability	to	‘convert’	the	African	man	from	his	
Africanist	conceptions	of	gender	–	and	ways	of	life	in	general	
–	to	western-oriented	ideas.	‘Success’	is	thus	achieved	when	
African	men	internalise	and	regurgitate	such	values	in	front	
of	other	group	members,	facilitators,	media,	researchers,	
and	western	donors	(see,	for	example,	Collinge et al.	2013;	
Ditlopo et al.	2007;	Gibbs	et al.	2017;	Marock	et al.	2017;	Colvin	
&	Robins	2009;	Lindegger	&	Maxwell	2007;	Sideris	2005).

My	research	indicates	that	a	significant	number	of	these	
so-called	‘new’	values	of	masculinity	(see,	for	example,	
Collinge et al.	2013)	championed	in	masculine	transformation	
platforms,	existed	in	African	societies	long	before	the	arrival	
of	white	colonial	settlers.	Take	responsible	drinking	as	an	
example,	which	is	the	old	value	system	in	African	societies.	
Zulu	King,	Cetywayo	[1826-1887]	compared	beer	consumption	
(umqombothi)	among	AmaZulu	to	the	coffee	that	the	British	
consumed,	to	show	that	it	was	consumed	in	moderation	(La	
Hausse	1998).	Some	African	societies,	like	amaXhosa,	had	no	
beer-brewing	traditions	and	remained	teetotalers	until	the	
colonial	introduction	of	liquor	in	the	early	19th	century	and	
the	arrival	of	amaMfengu	ethnic	group	who	brew	umqombothi 
for	King	Ngika	(Bokwe	1914;	Williams	1978).	Also,	in	most	
traditional	African	societies	beer	consumption	was	reserved	
for	adults	only,	and	mostly	men.	It	was	used	as	a	lubricant	for	
sociability,	for	organised	labour,	leisure,	and	the	performance	
of	rituals	(Karp	1980;	Mager	2010;	McAllister	2006).	The	
colonial	imposition	of	white-distilled	liquor	erased	the	values	
attached	to	African	beer	consumption	and	turned	alcohol	into	
a	commercial	product	to	be	owned	and	consumed	individually	
for	intoxication	purely.	This	shift	resulted	in	rampant	
alcoholism,	as	well	as	the	brewing	of	illicit	and	strong	liquor	
sold	in	township	shebeens	(Khuzwayo	1996;	Mager	2010).

So,	programmes	that	seek	to	end	the	harmful	consumption	
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of	alcohol	among	black	African	men	would	be	more	
effective	if	they	are	framed	as	‘cultural	reclamation’	rather	
than as the ‘elimination’ of ‘harmful’ traditional norms. 
Such	programmes	need	to	approach	traditions	carefully	
and	disentangle	the	‘African’	from	the	‘colonial’	in	them.	
This	requires	familiarity	with	African	context	and	history.	It	
includes	media	campaigns,	as	media	has	been	at	the	forefront	
of	the	‘Africanisation’	of	(excessive)	beer	consumption	in	
South	Africa	(Mfecane	2011).	A	few	years	ago,	a	television	
liquor	commercial	described	Commando	Brandy,		a	strong	
European	liquor	popular	among	working	class	African	men,	
as ‘uphawu lendoda yoqobo’	(mark	of	a	real	man);	another	
advert	referred	to	Carling	Black	Label,	a	foreign	beer	brand,	
as ‘isiko lami’	(my	heritage)	(Mfecane	2011:	11).	This	attests	
to	the	long-standing	practice	in	commercial	beer	branding	of	
using,	inventing,	and	distorting	African	culture	and	the	past	
for	commercial	gain	(Mager	2010:	48).	It	further	undermines	
indigenous	conceptions	of	gender	in	African	societies.

Thirdly,	Africanist	masculine	transformation	programmes	
must foreground Ubuntu	as	a	way	of	‘rethinking	a	return	to	an	
ethic	of	care	that	culturally	defines	manhood	as	a	function	of	
personhood	–	that	is,	premised	on	community,	as	opposed	to	
self’	(Magadla	&	Chitando	2014:	184).	As	I	noted	earlier,	this	
communal	ethic	of	care	and	personhood	used	to	govern	the	
everyday	lives	of	Africans,	but	was	disrupted	by	colonialism	
and	the	subsequent	intrusion	of	the	capitalist	value	system	
of individualism. Ubuntu, as a gender transformative tool, 
is	critical	in	that	‘it	provides	African	gender	activists	with	
indigenous	resource,	thereby	mitigating	the	accusation	
that	they	are	using	foreign	concepts	to	address	African	
existential	issues	…’	(Magadla	&	Chitando	2014:	184).

Ubuntu	as	a	philosophy	of	life	among	Southern	Africa	
populations	has	been	critiqued	recently	for	encouraging	
men	to	oppress	women	and	place	unnecessary	demands	
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on	them	to	provide	care	(Okyere-Manu	&	Konyana	2018);	in	
earlier	years,	it	was	also	criticised	for	encouraging	certain	
black	African	men	to	deliberately	spread	–	and	share	–	HIV	
(Leclerc-Madlala	1997).	Yet,	I	consider	Ubuntu to be an 
important	Africanist	theoretical	device	for	transforming	
hegemonic	masculinities,	because	of	its	basic	premise	that	
human	beings	are	by	nature	mutually	constitutive	–	umntu/
umuntu ngumntu/ngumuntu ngabantu (Magadla	2014).	
It is true that the umuntu/umntu	(human)	in	this	saying	
sometimes	conjures	the	image	of	a	man	(Okyere-Manu	&	
Konyana	2018),	yet	the	meanings	attached	to	Ubuntu are 
not	sacrosanct.	As	Magadla	&	Chitando	(2014:	190)	note,	
Ubuntu	is	a	‘dynamic	and	a	deeply	contested	construct’.	

For	me,	the	concept	of	Ubuntu resonates with Christina Toren’s 
(2006)	theory	of	autopoiesis,	which	suggests	that	human	
beings	are	by	nature	historically	embodied.	As	this	theory	
posits,	we	embody	the	history	of	our	own	making	as	well	
as the history and relationships of those who lived before 
us.	We	are	connected	historically	by	both	shared	genes	and	
history;	sociality	is	what	makes	us	human,	as	we	are	born	
into	social	relations	that	shape	what	we	become	but	do	not	
determine	our	being,	because	each	person	has	a	unique	
lived	experience	of	the	world	(Toren	2002).	This	renders	the	
concept	of	the	‘individual’	–	a	human	being	existing	separately	
from	other	humans	–	theoretically	obsolete	(Toren	2002).	

In	African	cosmology,	it	is	believed	that	humans	embody	
not	just	each	other	and	their	shared	history,	but	also	that	
they	embody	a	shared	supernatural	world	(Tefo	&	Roux	
2003).	Ancestors,	witches,	ghosts,	and	spirits	intermingle	
within	our	bodies	and	influence	our	thoughts,	attitudes,	and	
everyday	conduct	beyond	our	consciousness	(Comaroff	&	
Comaroff	2012;	Gottlieb	1998;	Tutuola	1954).	This	makes	
all	human	beings,	in	particular	cultural	settings,	spiritually	
connected	by	nature.	Thus,	the	key	features	of	Ubuntu that 
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emphasise	mutual	care,	sharing,	and	support,	originate	
from	this	mutual	recognition	of	the	self	in	the	other,	as	well	
as	the	recognition	of	our	shared	metaphysical	existence.	

This	shared	conception	of	personhood	has	been	the	major	
source	of	social	solidarity	in	African	communities	and	has	
helped	African	subjects	to	survive	and	overcome	difficult	life	
challenges,	such	as	colonialism,	apartheid,	poverty,	death,	
and	disease.	Programmes	that	are	informed	by	these	African	
ethical	values	and	philosophies	can	trigger	black	African	men	
to	rethink	their	priorities	and,	perhaps,	start	to	prioritise	
convivial	social	relationships	over	competitive,	exploitative,	
and	aggressive	relationships	associated	with	western	culture	
and	capitalist	values	(Mbeki	2006;	Nyamnjoh	2002).	

Fourthly,	as	I’ve	been	saying	throughout	this	paper,	African-
centered	theories	of	masculinity	must	be	grounded	on	
concepts	and	idioms	that	exist	in	African	settings	and	frame	
the	normal	flow	of	everyday	life.	Here,	I	wish	to	caution	against	
the	danger	of	romanticising	African	endogenous	concepts	and	
phrases.	The	Xhosa	concept	of	indoda, for example, has been 
associated	in	South	African	scholarship	with	the	exclusion	
of	women	and	gay	men	from	traditions	(Mavundla	et al. 
2010;	Ntozini	&	Ngqangweni	2016;	Vincent	2008).	It	has	also	
engendered	other	stigmatising	expressions	such	as	Ikwekwe 
yinja (a	boy	is	a	dog),	which	sanction	senseless	displays	of	
violence,	exclusion,	and	discrimination	toward	uncircumcised	
Xhosa-speaking	persons	(Mavundla	et al.	2010;	Mfecane	2016;	
Vincent	2008).	Similarly,	the	Xhosa	expression	that	I	quoted	
above – Akukho butho lungena dyongo zalo – is premised 
ontologically	on	the	assumption	that	societal	members	are	by	
nature	unequal	and	that	this	inequality	cannot	be	challenged	
without	incurring	the	risk	of	punishment	and	even	death,	
hence	the	term	‘ukuzixhoma’	(committing	suicide).	
This	way	of	depicting	social	structures	conform	to	structuralist	
representations	of	society	and	culture	as	existing	prior	to	the	
individual.	It	undermines	the	agency	of	actors	in	the	social	
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structure	and	can	stifle	their	creativity,	imagination,	and	the	
dream	of	a	different	social	order	(Burridge	1979;	Rapport	
&	Overring	2000).	While	the	phrase	does	not,	on	its	own,	
carry	oppressive	undertones	and	can	be	viewed	as	purely	
descriptive,	it	has	the	capacity	to	sanction	the	oppression	of	
the	weaker	members	of	groups	without	recourse	to	changing	
the	structure	(i.e.	the	group’s	traditions	and	norms).	Hence,	
the	structure	encapsulated	by	this	phrase	is	not	designed	to	
serve	the	needs	of	the	weak;	it	exists	purely	to	advance	the	
interests of the powerful members of a group. 

Therefore,	our	researchers	and	intervention	partners	
should	not	just	apply	these	concepts	passively.	They	need	
to	study	multiple	proverbs	and	explore	the	contradictions	
and	complementarities	in	order	to	come	up	with	the	best	
model	for	designing	programmes	that	work	and	reflect	the	
everyday	realities	of	African	men.	Unpacking	the	multiple	and	
contradictory	meanings	of	these	African	concepts	and	idioms,	
provides	the	most	effective	strategy	to	dismantle	the	colonially	
imposed	myth	of	male	superiority	in	African	societies.	

Finally,	we	cannot	talk	about	producing	African-centered	
theories	of	masculinity	and	programmes	without	paying	
attention	to	the	serious	task	of	producing	black	African	
scholars	of	masculinity	as	the	primary	drivers	of	this	new	
scholarly	approach.	This	should	entail	more	than	just	adding	
numbers	to	the	existing	cadre	of	African	masculinity	scholars,	
most	of	whom	are	white	English-speakers.	I	believe	that	black	
African	scholars	bring	special	knowledge	and	different	ways	of	
researching	social	realities	that	can	potentially	engender	novel	
theoretical	ideas.	They	may	speak	African	language	fluently,	
therefore	being	more	familiar	with	popular	concepts	and	
idioms	that	exist	in	study	settings;	they	may	also	have	lived	
experiences	of	the	social	phenomena	under	investigation.	 
This is an old debate in anthropology, but remains relevant 
today.	It	needs	to	also	feature	in	the	field	of	masculinity	
studies	given	that,	in	South	Africa,	studies	of	masculinity	tend	



58

(Un)knowing MEN: Africanising gender justice programmes for men in South Africa

to	nowadays	be	synonymous	with	researching	black	African	
men.	Yet,	the	majority	of	black	researchers,	both	male	and	
female,	do	not	feature	in	the	process	of	knowledge	formation	
beyond	the	roles	of	fieldworkers,	translators,	and	focus	group	
facilitators.	This	has	marginalised	African	voices	in	masculinity	
scholarship	and	perpetuates	the	problem	of	academic	
dependency	on	the	global	North.	African	scholars	should	
assume	leadership	of	knowledge	produced	about	Africa	to	
generate	theories	that	reflect	African	realities	better.	
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Conclusions 
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Masculinities	are	changeable	and	men	in	South	Africa	are	
changing	(Morrell	2001).	Unequal	gender	regimes,	said	to	
have	previously	characterised	South	African	societies,	have	
been	contested	and	disrupted	by	succeeding	political	and	
economic	changes	in	South	Africa	after	the	attainment	of	
political	freedom	in	1994.	Today,	South	African	women	
occupy	leadership	positions	historically	designed	as	‘male’,	
while	significant	numbers	of	African	men	are	unemployed.	
Hence,	it	can	no	longer	be	taken	for	granted	that	men	
are providers and heads of households. In the same way, 
women	should	not	be	permanently	confined	to	the	domestic	
sphere;	they	are	breadwinners,	single	parents,	and	executive	
heads of government departments and multinational 
companies.	These	material	realities	have	disrupted	the	
internalised	gender	ideologies	and	led	to	shifts	in	definitions	
of	masculinities	in	South	Africa.	They	have	also	contributed	
to	some	positive	changes	regarding	gender	norms.

Yet,	patriarchal	ideologies	still	exist	and	remain	a	threat	
to	social	solidarity.	They	lurk	behind	the	high	incidence	of	
homicide	and	femicide,	rape	and	other	crimes	committed	
against	women	in	South	Africa	on	a	daily	basis.	Patriarchal	
ideologies	also	contribute	to	social	disunity	and	threaten	to	
reverse	the	political	gains	effected	since	the	end	of	apartheid	
rule.	Under	these	circumstances,	it	is	understandable	that	
South	Africa	remains	a	global	centre	for	activism,	research,	
and	programming	regarding	matters	related	to	gender-based	
violence.	This	phenomenon	also	explains	the	continued	growth	
of	donor-funded	organisations	and	lay	people	dedicated	
to gender equity matters, as well as the development of 
partnerships between these groups and the government, 
activists,	and	researchers.	Together,	these	collaborative	efforts	
are	intended	to	maximise	the	gains	of	democracy	and	ensure	
that	all	South	Africans	live	in	a	safe	environment	regardless	
of	gender.	The	recent	‘turn	to	men’	in	these	programmes	
is on target as it foregrounds men’s roles as partners.
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The main point of this paper is that it is important to ensure 
that	the	theoretical	tools	used	to	study	and	fight	gender	
oppression	in	South	Africa	are	fit	for	purpose.	In	this	regard,	
the	paper	proposed	that	there	should	be	deliberate	efforts	to	
develop	theoretical	tools	locally,	which	are	based	on	popular	
epistemologies	and	that	take	into	account	everyday	realities.	
Such	approaches	are	also	more	likely	to	obtain	buy-in	from	
targeted	recipients	of	programmes	as	they	embody	their	
local	philosophies.	The	paper	proposed	historically	informed	
interventions	that	foreground	positive	elements	of	African	
society	undermined	by	colonialism,	such	as	African	women’s	
high status and some traditions regarding manhood. However, 
this does not mean that we should remember the past as a 
time	when	everything	was	good;	rather,	a	reflexive,	critical	
engagement	with	the	past	is	needed	(Byom	2007).

The	task	of	theorising	masculinity	locally	is	challenging,	but	
as	I	have	shown	before	(Mfecane	2016),	one	can	begin	by	
simply	scrutinising	the	immediate	environment	and	paying	
attention	to	the	mundane,	taken-for-granted	elements	of	
life	(Goffman	1959).	Theories	can	be	crafted	from	concepts	
and idioms that exist in our midst and frame human 
interactions	and	everyday	life.	As	a	start,	I	have	discussed	
popular Xhosa ideas of manhood and personhood, as well as 
popular	Xhosa	idioms	with	the	hope	that	this	discussion	will	
stimulate	an	interest	in	further	research	and	programming	
regarding	these	matters	in	South	Africa	and	beyond.	



63

Sakhumzi Mfecane

References 
Adiche,	C.	2009.	The	danger	of	a	single	story.	[Video	File],	retrieved	
from https://www.ted.com/talks/chimamanda_adichie_the_
danger_of_a_single_story.	Retrieved	10	May	2022

Alatas,	S.F.	2000.	Intellectual	imperialism:	Definition,	traits,	and	
problems. Southern Asian Journal of Social Sciences, 28(2):	23–45.

Amadiume,	I.	1987. Male daughters, female husbands: Gender and 
sex in an African society.	London	and	New	Jersey:	Zed	Books	Ltd.	

Arowosegbe,	J.O.	2016.	African	scholars,	African	studies	and	
knowledge	production	on	Africa.	Africa,	86(2):	324–338.

Beasley,	C.	2008.	Rethinking	masculinity	in	a	globalising	world.	
Men and Masculinities, 11(1):	83-103.

Bokwe,	J.K.	1914.	Ntsikana: The story of an African convert, with an 
appendix. ‘Ibali Lika Ntsikana’. http://hdl.handle.net/2263/16748. 
Retrieved	17	July	2018.	

Bonner,	P.	1995.	African	urbanization	on	the	Rand	between	1930s	
and	1960s:	Its	social	character	and	political	consequences.	Journal 
of Southern African Studies,	21(1):	115–129.	

Brink,	E.	1990.	Man-mad	women:	Gender,	class,	and	ideology	of	
the volksmoeder.	In	C.	Walker	(Ed.)	Women and gender in Southern 
Africa to 1945.	Cape	Town:	David	Philip,	pp.	273–292.	

Burridge, K. 1979. Someone, no-one: An essay on individuality. New 
Jersey:	Princeton	University	Press.	

Byom,	S.	2007.	Nostalgia	and	its	discontents.	The Hedgehog Review/
Summer,	9(2):	7–18.

Campbell, C. 2001. Going underground and going for women: 
masculinity	and	HIV	transmission	amongst	black	workers	on	gold	
Mines.	In	Morrell,	R.	(Ed.),	Changing men in Southern Africa. Natal: 
University	of	Natal	Press,	pp.	275–285.	

https://www.ted.com/talks/chimamanda_adichie_the_danger_of_a_single_story
https://www.ted.com/talks/chimamanda_adichie_the_danger_of_a_single_story
http://hdl.handle.net/2263/16748.


64

(Un)knowing MEN: Africanising gender justice programmes for men in South Africa

Carrigan,	T.,	Connell,	B.	&	Lee,	J.	1985.	Towards	a	new	sociology	of	
masculinity.	Theory and Society,	14(5):	55–604.

Carton,	B.	2014.	The	wages	of	migrancy:	homestead	dynamics,	
income	earnings,	and	colonial	law	in	Zululand,	South	Africa.	
African Studies,	73(3):	365–386.	

Cock,	J.	1990.	Domestic	service	and	education	for	domesticity:	
The	incorporation	of	Xhosa	women	in	colonial	society.	In	Walker,	
C.	(Ed.),	Women and gender in Southern Africa to 1945. Cape Town: 
David Philip. 

Collinge,	J-A.,	Delate,	R.,	Figueroa,	M-E.,	&	Kincaid,	D.L.	2013.	
Talking	man-to-man:	The	Story	of	Brothers	For	Life.	https://
apotek247.net/2021/10/jhhesa/.	Retrieved		2017/10/09

Colvin,	C.	&	Robins,	S.	2009.	Positive	men	in	hard	neoliberal	times:	
Engendering	health	and	citizenship	in	South	Africa.	In	Poku,	N.	
(Ed),	Gender and AIDS: Critical perspectives from the developing 
world, Farnham:	Ashgate	Publishing,	pp.178–190.		

Comaroff,	J.L.	&	Comaroff,	J.	2002.	On	personhood:	An	
anthropological	perspective	from	Africa.	Social Identities, 7(2):	267–	
283.

Comaroff,	J.L.	&	Comaroff,	J.	2012.	Theory	from	the	South:	Or	how	
Euro-America	is	evolving	towards	Africa.	Anthropological Forum 22 
(2):	113–131.	

Connell,	R.W.	1987.	Gender and power: society, the person and 
sexual politics. Palo Alto: University of California Press.

Connell,	R.W.	1995.	Masculinities. Cambridge: Polity Press.

Connell,	R.W.	2007.	Southern theory: The global dynamics of 
knowledge and social science. Malden,	MA:	Polity	Press.

Connell,	R.W.	2012.	Gender,	health	and	theory:	Conceptualizing	
the	issue,	in	local	and	world	perspective.	Social Science and 
Medicine, 74(11):	1675–1683.	

Connell,	R.W.	2014.	Rethinking	gender	from	the	South.	Feminist 
Studies,	40(3):	518-539.

https://apotek247.net/2021/10/jhhesa/
https://apotek247.net/2021/10/jhhesa/


65

Sakhumzi Mfecane

Connell,	R.W.	2016.	Masculinities	in	global	perspective:	Hegemony,	
contestation,	and	changing	structures	of	power.	Theory and 
Society,	45:	303–318.

Connell,	R.W.	&	Messerschmidt,	J.W.	2005.	Hegemonic	masculinity:	
Rethinking	the	concept.	Gender and Society,	19:	829–859.	

Delius,	P.	2014.	The	making	and	changing	of	migrant	worker’s	
world	(1800-2014).	African Studies, 17(3):	313–322.	

Delius,	P.	&	Glaser,	C.	2002.	Sexual	socialisation	in	South	Africa:	A	
historical	perspective.	African Studies, 61(1):	27–54.

Demetriou,	D.Z.	2001.	Connell’s	concept	of	hegemonic	
masculinity:	A	critique.	Theory and Society,	30(3):	337–361.	

Ditlopo,	P.,	Mullick,	S.,	Astew,	I.,	Vernon,	R.	&	Mariga,	E.	
2007.	Testing	the	effectiveness	of	the	Men	as	Partners	(MAP)	
programme in Soweto. https://www.researchgate.net/
publication/237312899_Testing_the_Effectiveness_of_the_Men_
as_Partners_Program_MAP_in_Soweto_South_Africa_Frontiers_in_
Reproductive_Health_Program_FRONTIERS_Population_Council. 
Retrieved	8	July	2018.	

Dumont,	L.	1986.	Essays on individualism: Modern ideology in 
anthropological perspective.	Chicago	IL:	University	of	Chicago	Press.

Dworkin,	S.,	Colvin,	C.,	Hatcher,	M.	&	Peacock,	D.	2012.	Men’s	
perception	of	women’s	rights	and	changing	gender	relations	in	
South	Africa:	Lessons	for	working	with	men	and	boys	in	HIV	and	
violence	prevention	programs.	Gender & Society,	6	(1):	97–120.

Dworkin,	S.L.,	Flemming,	P.J.	&	Colvin,	C.	2015.	The	promises	
and	limitations	of	gender-transformative	health	programming	
with	men:	Critical	reflections	from	the	field.	Culture, Health and 
Sexuality, 17(Supplement	2):	128–143.	

Erlank,	N.	2003.	Gender	and	masculinity	in	South	African	
nationalist	discourse,	1912–1950.	Feminist Studies, 29(3):	653–671.

Farrar,	T.	1996.	The	queen	mother,	matriarchy	and	the	question	of	
women	political	authority	in	pre-colonial	West	African	monarchy.	
Journal of Black Studies,	27(5):	579–597.	

https://www.researchgate.net/publication/237312899_Testing_the_Effectiveness_of_the_Men_as_Partners_Program_MAP_in_Soweto_South_Africa_Frontiers_in_Reproductive_Health_Program_FRONTIERS_Population_Council.
https://www.researchgate.net/publication/237312899_Testing_the_Effectiveness_of_the_Men_as_Partners_Program_MAP_in_Soweto_South_Africa_Frontiers_in_Reproductive_Health_Program_FRONTIERS_Population_Council.
https://www.researchgate.net/publication/237312899_Testing_the_Effectiveness_of_the_Men_as_Partners_Program_MAP_in_Soweto_South_Africa_Frontiers_in_Reproductive_Health_Program_FRONTIERS_Population_Council.
https://www.researchgate.net/publication/237312899_Testing_the_Effectiveness_of_the_Men_as_Partners_Program_MAP_in_Soweto_South_Africa_Frontiers_in_Reproductive_Health_Program_FRONTIERS_Population_Council.


66

(Un)knowing MEN: Africanising gender justice programmes for men in South Africa

Garfinkel,	H.	1968.	Studies in ethnomethodology. Los Angeles, CA: 
Polity Press.

Gibbs,	A.,	Jewkes,	R.,	&	Sikweyiya,	Y.	2017.	“I	tried	to	resist	and	
avoid	bad	friends”:	The	role	of	social	context	in	shaping	the	
transformation	of	masculinities	in	gender	transformation	and	
livelihood	strengthening	interventions	in	South	Africa.	Men and 
Masculinities, 1–20.	DOI:	10.1177/1097184X17696173.

Gibbs,	A.,	Jewkes,	R.,	Sikweyiya,	Y.	&	Willan,	S.	2014.	Reconstructing	
masculinity?	A	qualitative	evaluation	of	Stepping	Stones	and	
creating	future	interventions	in	urban	informal	settlements	in	
South	Africa.	Culture, Health and Sexuality, 7(2):	208–222.	

Gitting,	L.	2018.	Masculinity,	money,	and	meaning:	Engaging	men	
as	HIV	community	health	workers	for	gender	transformation.	CSIR	
Working	Paper	No.	411. http://www.cssr.uct.ac.za/sites/default/
files/image_tool/images/256/Publications/WP411-Gittings.pdf. 
Retrieved	8	July	2018.

Glaser,	C.	2005.	Managing	the	sexuality	of	urban	youth:	
Johannesburg,	1920s-1960s.	The International Journal of African 
Historical Studies,	38(2):	307–327.

Goffman,	E.	1951.	Symbols	of	class	status.	The British Journal of 
Sociology, 2(4):	294–304.	

Goffman,	E.	1959.	Presentation of self in everyday life. USA: Penguin 
Books.

Gottlieb,	A.	1998.	Do	infants	have	religion?	The	spiritual	lives	of	
Beng babies. American Anthropologist New	Series	100(1):	122–135.

Guy,	J.	1990.	Gender	oppression	in	Southern	Africa’s	precapitalist	
societies.	In	Cherryl	C.	(Ed.),	Women and gender in Southern Africa 
to 1945.	Cape	Town:	David	Philip,	pp.	33–47.

Hendricks,	T.	&	Spronks,	R.	2017.	Rethinking	sexuality	from	Africa.	
Codesria Bulletin,	1(2):	28–33.	

Herek,	G.M.	1987.	On	heterosexual	masculinity:	Some	psychical	
consequences	of	the	social	construction	of	gender	and	sexuality.	
American Behavioural Scientist,	29(5):	563–577.

http://www.cssr.uct.ac.za/sites/default/files/image_tool/images/256/Publications/WP411-Gittings.pdf.
http://www.cssr.uct.ac.za/sites/default/files/image_tool/images/256/Publications/WP411-Gittings.pdf.


67

Sakhumzi Mfecane

Hodgson,	J.	1986.	Soga	and	Dukwana:	The	Christian	struggle	for	
liberation	in	mid-19th	century	South	Africa.	Journal of Religion in 
Africa, 16(3):	187–208.

Hughes, H. 2011. First President: A life of John Dube, founding 
president of the ANC.	Auckland	Park:	Jacana.

Hunter,	M.	2010.	Love in times of AIDS: Inequality, gender and 
human rights in South Africa. Bloomington, IN: Indiana University 
Press.

Jama	Shai,	N.	&	Sikweyiya,	Y.	2015.	Programmes	for	change:	
Addressing	sexual	and	intimate	partner	violence	in	South	Africa.	
South African Crime Quarterly Journal.	51:	31–41.	

Jewkes,	R.,	Flood,	M.	&	Lang,	J.	2015.	From	work	with	men	to	
change	of	social	norms	and	reduction	of	inequities	in	gender	
relations:	A	conceptual	shift	in	prevention	of	violence	against	
women and girls. Lancet,	385(9977):	1580–1589.

Jewkes,	R.,	Morrell,	R.,	Hearn,	J.,	Lundqvist,	E.,	Blackbeard,	D.,	
Lindegger,	G.,	Quayle,	M.,	Sikweyiya	Y.	&	Gottzén,	L.	2015.	
Hegemonic	masculinity:	Combining	theory	and	practice	in	gender	
interventions. Culture, Health & Sexuality,	17(2):	96–111.	

Karp,	I.	1980.	Beer	drinking	and	social	experience	in	an	African	
society:	An	essay	in	formal	sociology.	In	Karp,	I.	&	Bird,	C.S.	
(Eds),	Explorations on African systems of thought. Washington DC: 
Smithsonian Institution Press. 

Kepe,	T.	2010.	“Secrets”	that	kill:	Crisis,	custodianship	and	
responsibility	in	ritual	male	circumcision	in	the	Eastern	Cape	
Province,	South	Africa.	Social Science and Medicine, 70(5):	729–735.	

Kimmel,	M.S.	1994.	Masculinity	as	homophobia:	Fear,	shame,	and	
silence	in	constructions	of	gender	identity.	In	Brod,	H.	&	Kaufman,	
M.	(Eds.),	Theorising Masculinities, 119–141.	Thousand	Oaks,	CA:	
Sage. 

Kuzwayo,	1996.	Call me woman.	Northlands:	Picardo	Press.	

 
 



68

(Un)knowing MEN: Africanising gender justice programmes for men in South Africa

La	Fontaine,	J.S.	1985.	Person	and	individuals:	Some	
anthropological	reflections.	In	Carrithers,	M.,	Collins,	S.	&	Lukes,	S.	
(Eds.), The Category of the Person: Anthropology,	93-140.	Cambridge:	
Cambridge University Press.

La	Hausse,	P.	1998.	Brewers, beerhalls and boycotts: History of liquor 
in South Africa. Johannesburg:	Ravan	Press.	

Leclerc-Madlala,	S.	1997.	Infect	one,	infect	all:	Zulu	youth	
responses	to	the	AIDS	epidemic	in	South	Africa.	Medical 
Anthropology Quarterly,	17(4):	363–380.

Lienhardt,	G.	1985.	“Self:	Public,	private,	some	African	
representations.”	In	Carrithers,	M.,	Collins,	S.	and	Lukes,	S.	The 
category of the person: Anthropology, philosophy, history,	141-156.	
Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.

Lindegger,	G.	&	Maxwell,	J.	2007.	Teenage	masculinity:	The	double	
bind	of	conformity	to	hegemonic	standards.	In	Shefer,	T.,	Ratele,	
K.,	Strebel,	A.,	Shabalala,	N.	&	Buikema,	R.	(Eds.),	From boys to men: 
Social constructions of masculinity in contemporary society. Cape 
Town:	UCT	Press,	pp.94–111.		

Lindegger,	G.	&	Quayle,	M.	2009.	Masculinity	and	HIV.	In	Rohleder,	
P.,	Swartz,	L.,		Kalichman,	S.,	&	Simbayi,	L.	(Eds.),	HIV/AIDS in 
South Africa: 25 Years on. Psychosocial Perspectives.	New	York,	NY:	
Springer,	pp	41–54.

Lynch,	I.	&	Clayton,	M.	2016.	‘We	go	to	the	bush	to	prove	that	
we	are	also	men’:	Traditional	circumcision	and	masculinity	
in	the	accounts	of	men	who	have	sex	with	men	in	township	
communities	in	South	Africa.	Culture, Health & Sexuality. DOI: 
10.1080/13691058.2016.1215527.

Magadla,	S.	&	Chitando,	E.	2014.	The	self	become	god:	The	ubuntu	
and	the	‘scandal	of	manhood’.	In	Praeg,	L.	&	Magadla,	S.	(Eds.),	
Ubuntu: Curating the archive. Pietermaritzburg:	University	of	
KwaZulu-Natal	Press,	pp.	176-192.

Mager,	A.	1998.	Youth	identities	and	construction	of	masculine	
identities	in	Ciskei	and	Transkei,	1945–1960.	Journal of Southern 
African Studies,	24(4):	653–667.



69

Sakhumzi Mfecane

Mager,	A.	2010.	Beer sociability and masculinity in South Africa. 
Bloomington, IL: Indiana University Press. 

Magwaza,	T.	2009.	‘So	that	I	will	be	a	marriageable	girl’:	Umemulo	
in	contemporary	Zulu	society.	In	Laband,	J.	&	Sithole,	J.	(Eds.),	Zulu 
Identities: Being Zulu, Past and Present. Pietermaritzburg:	University	
of	KwaZulu-Natal	Press,	482–496.

Mama,	A.	1997.	Sheroes	and	villains:	conceptualising	colonial	and	
contemporary	violence	against	women	in	Africa.	In	Alexander,	
J.	&	Mohanty,	C.	(Eds.),	Feminist genealogies, colonial legacies, 
democratic futures. London:	Routledge,	pp.	47–62.

Mangcu,	X.	2012.	Biko: A biography. Cape Town: Tafelberg. 

Marock,	C.,	Morgan,	A.,	Jobson,	C.,	Soal,	S.,	&	Yeowart,	S.	2017.	
Sonke	Gender	Justice:	achievements	against	results.	A	meta	
review. Available online at http://genderjustice.org.za/publication/
sonke-gender-justice-achievements-against-results/.	Retrieved	8	
July	2018.	

Martens,	J.	2009.	Enlightenment	theories	of	civilisation	and	
savagery	in	British	Natal:	The	colonial	origins	of	the	(Zulu)	African	
barbarianism	myth.	In	Laband,	J.	&	Sithole,	J.	(Eds.),	Zulu Identities: 
Being Zulu, past and present.	Pietermaritzburg:	University	of	
KwaZulu-Natal	Press,	pp	122–133.	

Mavundla,	T.R.,	Netswera,	F.G.,	Toth,	F.,	Bottoman,	B.,	&	Tenge,	S.	
2010.	How	boys	become	dogs:	Stigmatisation	and	marginalisation	
of	uninitiated	Xhosa	males	in	East	London,	South	Africa.	
Qualitative Health Research,	20(7):	931–941.

Mayekiso,	A.	2016.	Ukuba Yindoda Yelixesha (to	be	a	man	in	these	
times):	fatherhood,	marginality	and	forms	of	life	among	young	
men in Gugulethu, Cape Town. PhD Thesis, Cape Town: University 
of Cape Town. 

Mbeki,	T.	2006.	Nelson	Mandela	annual	memorial	lecture:	
University of Witwatersrand. https://www.nelsonmandela.org/
uploads/files/NMF_Lecture_Book_small.pdf.	Retrieved	16	July	
2018.



70

(Un)knowing MEN: Africanising gender justice programmes for men in South Africa

McAllister,	M.	2006.	Xhosa beer drinking rituals: Power, practice and 
performances in the South African rural periphery. Durham, NC: 
Carolina	Academic	Press.

Mchunu,	M.	2009.	A	modern	coming	of	age:	Zulu	manhood,	
domestic	work	and	the	kitchen	suit.	In	Laband,	J.	&	Sithole,	J.	
(Eds),	Zulu Identities: Being Zulu, past and present.	Pietermaritzburg:	
University	of	KwaZulu-Natal	Press,	pp	573–582.	

Mda,	Z.	2009.	Black Diamond. Johannesburg:	Penguin	Books.

Messerschmidt,	J.	2012.	Engendering	gendered	knowledge:	
Assessing	the	academic	appropriation	of	hegemonic	masculinity.	
Men and Masculinities,	15(1):	56–76.	

Mfecane,	S.	2011.	To	drink	or	not	to	drink?	Identity	dilemmas	of	
men living with HIV. Agenda,	54(4):	8–17.	

Mfecane,	S.	2013.	Narratives	of	HIV	disclosure	and	masculinity	in	a	
South	African	village.	Culture, Health & Sexuality, 14(1):	109–121.	

Mfecane,	S.	2016.	Ndiyindoda!	(I	am	a	man).	Theorising	Xhosa	
masculinity.	Anthropology Southern Africa,	39(3):	202–214.		

Mfecane,	S.	2018.	Towards	African-centred	theories	of	
masculinity.	Social Dynamics: A Journal of African Studies,	pp1-15.	
DOI:	10.1080/02533952.2018.1481683.	

Mfecane,	S.,	Struthers,	H,	Gray,	G.	&	McIntyre,	J.	2005.	The	practice	
of	masculinity	in	Soweto	shebeens.	In	Gibson,	D.	&	Hardon,	A.	
(Eds.),	Rethinking masculinities, violence and AIDS. Amsterdam: Het 
Spinhuis,	pp.	88–97.	

Moletsane,	R.	2013.	Nostalgia. AIDS Review. Centre for the Study of 
AIDS. Pretoria: University of Pretoria. 

Morrell,	R.	1998.	Of	boys	and	men:	Masculinity	and	gender	in	
Southern	Africa.	Journal of Southern African Studies, 24(4):	605–630.

Morrell,	R.	2001.	Changing men in Southern Africa. 
Pietermaritzburg,	South	Africa:	University	of	KwaZulu-Natal	Press.

Morrell,	R.	2002.	Men,	movements	and	gender	transformation	in	
South	Africa.	The Journal of Men’s Studies,	10(2):	309–327.	



71

Sakhumzi Mfecane

Morrell,	R.	&	Clowes,	L.	2016.	The	emergence	of	gender	
scholarship	in	South	Africa	–	reflections	on	Southern	theory.	CSSR	
Working	Paper	No.	381.	Centre	for	Social	Science	Research. 

Morrell,	R.,	Jewkes,	R.,	Lindegger,	G.	&	Hamlaal,	V.	2013.	
Hegemonic	masculinity:	Reviewing	the	gendered	analysis	of	men’s	
power	in	South	Africa. South African Review of Sociology	44(1):	3–21.	

Musasa,	P.	2017.	Who	is	setting	Africa’s	intellectual	agenda?	
Codesria Bulletin, 1(2):	5–7.	

Ndletyana,	M.	2008.	African intellectuals in the 19th and early 20th 

century South Africa.	Cape	Town:	HSRC	Press.

Ngwane,	Z.	2004.	“Real	men	awaken	their	fathers’	homesteads,	
the	educated	leave	them	in	ruins”:	The	politics	of	domestic	
reproduction	in	post-apartheid	South	Africa.	In	Weiss,	B.	(Ed.),	
Producing African futures: Ritual and reproduction in a neoliberal 
age. Leiden: Brill, pp 167–192.

Niehaus,	S.	2002.	Bodies,	heat	and	taboos:	Conceptualising	
modern	personhood	in	the	South	African	Lowveld.	Ethnology, 
41(3):	189–207.	

Ntombana,	L.	2011.	Should	Xhosa	male	initiation	be	abolished?	
International Journal of Cultural Studies,	14(6):	631–640.	

Ntozini,	A.	&	Ngqangweni,	H.	2016.	Gay	Xhosa	men’s	experiences	
of	ulwaluko	(traditional	male	initiation).	Culture, Health & Sexuality. 
DOI:	10.1080/13691058.2016.1182213.

Nyamnjoh,	F.	2002.	“A	child	is	one	person’s	only	in	the	womb”:	
Domestication,	agency	and	subjectivity	in	Cameroonian	
grassfields.	In	Werbner,	R.	(Ed.),	Postcolonial Subjectivities in Africa. 
London:	Zed	Books,	pp.	111–138.	

Nyamnjoh,	F.	2017.	Drinking	from	a	cosmic	gourd.	How	Amos	
Tutuola	can	change	our	minds.	http://www.readafricanbooks.
com/opinions/how-amos-tutuola-can-change-our-minds, 
Retrieved	23	November	2017.	

Nye,	R.	2005.	Locating	masculinity:	Some	recent	work	on	men.	
Signs,	30(3):	1937–1962.	



72

(Un)knowing MEN: Africanising gender justice programmes for men in South Africa

Okyere-Manu,	B.D.	&	Konyana,	E.	2018.	Who	is	umuntu	in	
Umuntu	ngumuntu	Ngabantu?	:	Interrogating	moral	issues	facing	
Ndau women in polygamous marriages. South African Journal of 
Philosophy,	37(2):	207–216.		

Ortner,	S.	1974.	Is	female	to	male	as	nature	is	to	culture?	In	
Rosaldo,	M.Z.	&	Lamphere,	L.	(Eds.),	Woman, culture and society. 
Stanford,	CA:	Stanford	University	Press,	pp.	67–87.
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About the author
Sakhumzi	Mfecane	is	an	associate	professor	at	the	University	
of	the	Western	Cape.	He	specialises	in	medical	anthropology,	
with	his	research	and	academic	publications	concerned	
particularly	with	men’s	health	and	masculinities.	Previously	
Sakhumzi	worked	for	the	Human	Sciences	Research	Council	
as	a	Senior	Researcher	in	‘Social	Aspects	of	HIV/AIDS’	Unit,	and	
for	the	Centre	for	AIDS	Development,	Research	and	Evaluation	
(CADRE).	He	also	served	as	a	research	consultant	for	several	
non-governmental	organisations	and	research	institutions	
concerned	with	HIV	and	health	in	South	Africa.	His	academic	
engagements	for	the	past	year	have	focused	on	developing	
African-centered	theories	of	masculinity.	This	work	aims	to	
encourage	locally	grounded	ways	of	theorising	gender	and	
masculinity;	it	also	serves	as	a	critique	of	western	gender	
theories	that	tend	to	dominate	research	and	intervention	
programmes	with	African	men.	This	work	draws	largely	
from	African	philosophies	as	they	provide	a	solid	basis	to	
problematise	all	forms	of	social	inequality	and	oppression,	
and also help us to develop intervention programmes that 
resonate	with	value	systems	of	African	societies.	



77

Sakhumzi Mfecane

About the CSA&G
Vision
“understanding power, exploring diversity, examining difference 
and imagining inclusivity”

Mission
CSA&G recognises that a strategic and context-driven set of 
intervention strategies and research activities on sexualities, AIDS 
and gender must engage with individual behaviour dynamics, 
social and meaning processes, and structural enablers and 
barriers, to have the greatest impact. The CSA&G views gender 
and sexualities as key to debates and practices around an 
inclusive sexual citizenship, in an open society, in the context of 
an emerging democracy with greater calls for accountability and 
active citizenship.

The	Centre	for	Sexualities,	AIDS	and	Gender	(CSA&G)	was	
established	in	1999	as	the	Centre	for	the	Study	of	AIDS	(CSA)	
initially	as	a	standalone	centre	to	help	guide	and	shape	the	
University	of	Pretoria’s	(UP)	HIV	response,	its	engagement	with	
communities	from	which	staff	and	students	are	drawn	and	
implement	both	service	and	research	programmes.	Hence,	the	
CSA&G	has	always	been	able	to,	and	continues	to,	situate	its	
work	in	both	theory	and	practice.

Since	that	time,	the	CSA&G	has	found	an	intellectual	home	
within	UP’s	Faculty	of	Humanities,	but	works	across	all	nine	UP	
faculties,	support	services	and	its	Executive.

The	CSA&G	uses	an	intersectional	approach	to	working	with	
constituents	and	broader	issues	of	human	rights	and	social	
justice.	An	‘intersectional	approach’,	refers	to	the	fact	that	
forms	of	oppression	intersect	with	and	co-constitute	each	
other,	so	that	our	work	must	focus	on	people	as	complex	
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bearers	of	multiple,	contextual	and	fluid	identities.
In	the	context	of	its	history	and	vision,	the	CSA&G	
explores, at the university and beyond, themes of:

• social	and	community	justice
• gender-based	justice
• institutional	and	social	transformation
• sexual	and	reproductive	health	and	rights	for	all
• sexual	diversity	and	sexual	citizenship
• the	challenges	and	dynamics	of	gender,	identity,	
race	and	class

• personal	and	social	leadership	for	active	
citizenship	and	political	accountability

• meaningful	community	engagement	and	the	
promotion	of	community	wellness

The	CSA&G	mostly	funds	its	own	work	and	continues	
to	collaborate	and	work	with	local	and	international	
governments,	donors,	development	agencies	
and	civil	society	–	developing	a	reputation	for	
innovative	thinking	and	work	that	is	strengthened	by	
organisational integrity.

The	CSA&G’s	work	is	guided	by	an	institutional	
reference	group	comprised	of	representatives	
from	most	UP	faculties,	support	services	and	the	
Executive.
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Other monographs in 
the series
Crewe, M., Burns, C., Kruger, C. & Maritz, J. 
2017. Gender-based Justice: Reflections on 
social justice and social change.

This	monograph	is	a	foundation	document	to	
enable	discussion	about:	(i)	the	history	of	attempts	
to	bring	equity	and	justice	to	the	fore;	(ii)	gender,	
including	how	the	concept	has	evolved;	and	(iii)	
how,	despite	the	fact	that	we	can	and	do	inhabit	so	
many	different	identities,	the	fundamental	issue	is	
still	one	of	patriarchy	and	the	gender	oppression	
of women and people with alternative sexualities, 
rising	from	the	desire	to	make	people	conform	to	an	
overarching	gender	belonging.	In	future	monographs	

we	will	explore	how	we	will	work	with	partners	to	address	gender-
based	justice	and	the	kinds	of	interventions	that	are	possible	to	
shift	our	gender	perspectives	and	how	we	view	violence.

Mfecane, S. 2018. (Un)knowing MEN: 
Africanising gender justice programmes for 
men in South Africa.

In (Un)knowing Men Sakhumzi	Mfecane	shares	his	critical	
reflections	on	research	on	men	and	masculinities	in	
South	Africa.	In	South	Africa,	he	argues,	there	seems	
to	be	an	impasse	in	scholarly	accounts	of	men	and	
masculinities.	Old	theories	do	not	provide	new	answers;	
violence	against	women,	homicide,	rape	of	women	and	
children,	and	homophobia	persist	despite	heavy	financial	
investments by the government and international NGOs 
in	research,	education	and	activism	that	seek	to	end	all	
forms	of	gender	inequality	in	South	Africa.	Research	and	
interventions,	Mfecane	points	out,	centre	on	the	same	
goal	of	subverting	patriarchy	without	putting	patriarchy	in	
proper	social	and	historical	context.
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Wielenga, C., Bae, B. B., Dahlmanns, E., 
Matshaka, C., Matsimbe, Z. & Murambadoro, 
R. 2018. Women in the Context of Justice: 
Continuities and Discontinuities in Southern 
Africa.

This	Handbook	builds	on	the	work	of	a	longer	term	
project	on	justice	and	governance	practices	at	community	
level	during	periods	of	transition.		This	project	is	
particularly	interested	in	the	burgeoning	endeavour	to	
incorporate	community	justice	practices	into	transitional	
justice	interventions	after	mass	violence.	One	of	the	
issues	identified	is	that	there	seems	to	be	a	knee-jerk	
reaction	to	community	justice	practices,	including	the	
response	that	such	practices	are	‘patriarchal’	and	‘gender-
biased’, and thus that they need to be abolished.

Mawere, Tinashe. 2019. Gendered and Sexual 
Imagi(nations), the 2018 Zimbabwean E(r)
ections and the Aftermath.

Gendered and Sexual Imagi(nations) attempts to answer 
questions	that	have	been	central	to	scholarship	within	
the	humanities.	Drawing	on	the	concepts	which	
Schneider	refers	to	as	the	basic	building	blocks	of	
society,	i.e.	“the	quartet	of	kinship,	economics,	politics,	
and	religion”,	Mawere	explores,	on	the	one	hand,	the	
historiography	of	the	Zimbabwean	state,	specifically	the	
Mugabe	era,	and	the	particular	ways	in	which	it	has	been	
underpinned	by	a	deeply	rooted	system	of	patriarchal	
values.	On	the	other	hand,	this	text	asks	questions	which	
most	authors	have	shied	away	from	asking.	Rather	than	
constructing	a	perspective	which	imagines	leaders	of	

ZANU-PF	and	the	MDC	in	natural	opposition	and	fundamentally	different	
because	of	divergent	political	visions,	Gendered	and	Sexual	Imagi(nations)	
asks	its	readers	to	take	note	of	the	commonalities	shared	by	male	leaders	
of	these	parties,	and,	in	fact,	held	by	most	male	politicians.
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Nduna, Mzikazi. 2020. A magnifying glass 
and a fine-tooth comb: understanding girls’ 
and young women’s sexual vulnerability.

Research	with	regard	to	the	sexuality	of	adolescent	girls	
and	young	women	continues	to	suggest	new	approaches	
for	understanding	the	sexual	risks	experienced	by	
girls	and	young	women	in	Southern	Africa.	Whilst	
this	knowledge	base	reveals	that	young	women’s	life	
conditions	and	experiences	are	sub-optimal,	some	sexual	
and	reproductive	health	and	rights	(SRHR)	interventions	
are	designed	and	delivered	with	unchecked	assumptions.	
This monograph addresses some of the assumptions 
underpinning	adolescent	girls’	and	young	women’s	
vulnerability	that	could	be	considered	when	designing	
and	delivering	SRHR	interventions.

Soer, Elize. 2020. New Chapters, Old Stories: 
Developmental Narratives Sustaining 
Apartheid(s).

In New Chapters, Old Stories: Developmental Narratives 
Sustaining Apartheid(s),	Elize	Soer	encourages	us	to	“think	
with	history”,	imagining	the	temporality	of	political	
thought	as	much	longer	and	more	pervasive	than	the	
commonly	accepted	historical	narratives	would	have	
us	believe.	With	her	specific	focus	on	the	notion	of	
“sustainable	development”	Soer	displays	how	one	could	
go	about	thinking	with	the	histories	of	colonialism	and	
apartheid	to	link	the	specific	ideologies,	or	narratives,	
that	underpinned	these	structures	to	the	present-day	
sustainable development industry.
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Townsend, Dina Lupin. 2021. Exclusion, 
objectification, exploitation: gender, 
sexuality and climate change information 
services.

In	Exclusion,	Objectification,	Exploitation:	Gender,	
Sexuality	and	Climate	Change	Information	Services,	Dina	
Lupin	Townsend	takes	as	a	key	focus	the	idea	of	knowing,	
in	a	critical	exploration	of	the	epistemological	dimensions	
related	to	climate	change	phenomena.	Through	a	
holistic	lens,	underpinned	by	the	core	principles	of	social	
justice	and	feminist	epistemologies,	knowing	is	here	
interrogated	not	as	value-free,	but	as	a	cornerstone	of	
equal	and	fair	efforts	to	find	meaningful	solutions	to	
global warming.

Pinheiro, G. & Kiguwa, P. 2021. Gender and 
Germs: Unmasking War Frames in South 
Africa’s Militarised Response to COVID-19.

In Gender and Germs, Pinheiro and Kiguwa provide a 
careful,	textured	analysis	of	South	Africa’s	response	
to	the	COVID-19	pandemic,	through	an	analysis	of	
presidential	speeches	addressed	to	the	South	African	
public.	It	thus	highlights	pivotal	moments	in	the	
South	African	political	response	to	this	historically	
significant	moment.	The	authors’	psycho-social	and	
decolonial	feminist	reading	of	South	Africa’s	militarised,	
hegemonically	masculine	response	to	the	COVID-19	
pandemic	is	ever	timelier	in	a	context	in	which	the	

gendered	inequities	illuminated	by	the	pandemic	have	produced	
immeasurable	difficulties.





In (Un)knowing Men Sakhumzi	Mfecane	shares	his	critical	
reflections	on	research	on	men	and	masculinities	in	
South	Africa.	In	South	Africa,	he	argues,	there	seems	
to	be	an	impasse	in	scholarly	accounts	of	men	and	
masculinities.	Old	theories	do	not	provide	new	answers;	
violence	against	women,	homicide,	rape	of	women	and	
children,	and	homophobia	persist	despite	heavy	financial	
investments by the government and international NGOs 
in	research,	education	and	activism	that	seek	to	end	all	
forms	of	gender	inequality	in	South	Africa.	Research	and	
interventions,	Mfecane	points	out,	centre	on	the	same	
goal	of	subverting	patriarchy	without	putting	patriarchy	in	
proper	social	and	historical	context.

Weaving	together	Mfecane’s	own	research	and	writings	
on	Xhosa	masculinities	with	colonial	historiographies	of	
gender	and	masculinities,	(Un)knowing Men argues for the 
importance	of	taking	into	account	local	contexts,	idioms,	
and	meanings	when	theorising	about	masculinities	in	
South	Africa.	

An incredible book for re-thinking men and gender in the 
African context. It’s time for African gender scholars to take a 
step back and reflect on gender conceptualisations that draw 

from and speak to the local contexts.
- Justice Medzani


